

From the castle of Ralf, Sire de Tirel near Paris France; to England; to Ireland; to the USA; and beyondthese are some of the Terrell Trails upon the sands of time.

Variations include: Taral, Tarall, Taral, Tarell, Taril, Tarral, Tarral, Tarrall, Tarrall, Tarrall, Teral, Teral, Teril, Teril, Terral, Terral, Terrald, Terral, Terel, Terrel, Terrel, Terril, Terril, Terril, Therol, Therol, Therol, Therol, Therol, Therol, Thirol, Thirol, Thirol, Thirol, Thirol, Thirol, Thirol, Thirol, Tirrel, Tirrel, Tirrel, Tirrel, Tirrel, Tirrel, Turral, Turral, Turral, Turral, Tyrral, Tyrral

SPRING 2006 128 20th Ave NW Vol. XXII
Cairo Georgia 39827-1017
ISSN 0884-2108 http://www.CairoNet.com/TERRELL/INDEX.HTM No. 1

IN THIS ISSUE

CHANGES	2008
QUERIES	2010
TERRELL/WILKINS DESCENDANTS;	
Part One	1986
WELCOME NEW MEMBERS	2009

REUNION JUNE 9-11, 2006
AT ROCKFORD, COOSA COUNTY
ALABAMA. YOU ARE INVITED!
NEW INFO ON PAGE 1984.
PLEASE MEET US THERE!

THANK YOU for your continued support in 2006. You helped us pass the 2000 page mark in this issue!

BEST WISHES TO OUR DISASTER VICTIMS

We wish the best for each one who has been either displaced or suffered loss as

a result of the terrible weather during the hurricanes, wild fires, and other disasters that stuck our membership last year. We hope that you have regained your former lifestyle in spite of the media comments to the contrary.

GIFT SUBSCRIPTION TO LOCAL SOCIETY

In response to your plea for new members, I would like to pay for my local Genealogical Society Library to receive *Terrell Trails*. Perhaps others would consider doing the same. This would help circulation and promote the Society. Please send the subscription to The Calaveras Genealogical Society.

I am a descendant of the southern TERRELLS and I truly appreciate your work.

#485 Nadine Rogers Looper

PUBLISHER'S STATEMENT

TERRELL TRAILS is published quarterly by the TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC. © 2006 by TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC Reproduction in part is permitted if credit is given and the address at right accompanies the reprint.

RATES SUBJECT TO CHANGE WITHOUT NOTICE

SOCIETY OFFICERS

Mr. Don C. TERRILL President Mr. John Cramer. Vice-President
Dan Brinson
LENDING LIBRARY orders and all correspondence to:
TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC Dan Brinson 128 20th Ave NW Cairo, GA 31728-1017

terrell@mail.CairoNet.com

INTERNET E-MAIL:

CALENDAR

Upcoming Reunions & Family Events Send US Yours Today!

INVITATION TO THE TERRELL-PITTMAN-HARRIS-EVANSREEVES-VESSELS & OTHERS REUNION 2006

Old Elementary School; Rockford, Coosa County, Alabama Fri. through Sun., June 9, 10, & 11, 2006

A cordial invitation is extended to all:

- Descendants of: James Alfred PITTMAN & Letty EVANS and descendants of: Pickens Earle HARRIS & Drucilla SIMMONS who met annually for the past 5 years in Brownwood, TX;
- Descendants of: **John TERREL**, who d. Henry Co. GA 1828-29 ---- His Children:
- Ignatious TERRELL (01/11/1808--04/22/1873) & Mary Martha HAMBRICK Landrum (11/07/1806--03/04/1883) lived in Pike Co. GA;

- Absalom TERRELL (07/20/1813--09//1888) & Margaret VESSELS (03/08/1809--01/04/1868) b. GA; Absalom & Margaret lived in Henry, Carroll Co. GA & Coosa Co. AL; descendants lived in Coosa, Chilton, Elmore, & other counties in AL; some including daughters who m. WILSONs came to Grady Co. GA;
- Nancy TERRELL (c1795-1850+) & Richard HEATH (??--1827-);
- Mary 'Polly' TERRELL (04/25/1800-05/16/1878) & Tinsley HEATH (02/17/1788-04/29/1859);
- Rebecca TERRELL & Unknown TURNER;
- Margaret TERRELL (c1803--1850+) & Moses? MULKEY (c1798--1850+);
- John TERRELL (c1811-1860+) & Millery? Molley? Nellie? VINCENT (c1813--1860+) [lived in Henry & Pike Cos. GA, no children in any census, but he is included here in case we missed someone]
- Descendants of: Thomas VESSELS & Sivility HEARNE/HURSE parents of Margaret VES-SELS;
- Descendants of John EVANS who d. Tallapoosa
 Co. AL 1846 and his wife Luvenia REEVES

(parents of Letty EVANS Pittman,); they m. in Jasper Co. GA & he d. in Tallapoosa Co. AL;

- Descendants of Wiley WOOD & Rachael INGLETT who d. in Coosa Co. AL;
- Descendants of William HUETT & Matilda WOOD who lived in Coosa & Chilton Cos. AL;
- All members of the *TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC*,
- All members of the Coosa County Historical Society & Cultural Arts Society.
- Everyone else with Coosa County AL ancestors who wishes to join us!

Motel accommodations are available in (Beginning with closest): Alexander City, AL; Sylacauga, AL; Wetumpka, AL; Clanton, AL; Opelika, AL; Auburn, AL; Montgomery, AL; Birmingham, AL & Columbus GA which are all within reasonable driving time. For those who plan to fly in the most economical fares will be to Atlanta, GA. Rental car from there will probably be less than shuttle flights to nearer locations.

Motor home and camping sites are available in Wynn Creek State Park (part of the Alabama State Park System) near Alexander City, AL. Wynn Creek also has swimming, picnicking, hiking, and other activities if you can stay long enough to enjoy them. At present, I am considering staying in this park the week before.

I need to know if you plan to attend and how many you are bringing. I will welcome your input as we finalize plans to make this as enjoyable as possible for all who attend.

I can be reached by phone at **229-377-6458**; or by email at either:

pawpaw@syrupcity.net or through the TERRELL SOCIETY web site below, and by mail at the street address below.

Dan Brinson

Servant of all
Secretary/Editor
Terrell Society of America, Inc
128 20th Ave NW
Cairo, GA 39827-1017
http://caironet.com/terrell/index.htm

DISTANCES TO CITIES

Alexander City, AL 16 mi.

Wetumpka, AL 18 mi.
Sylacauga, AL 20 mi.
Clanton, AL 22 mi.
Dadeville, AL 26 mi.
Childersburg, AL 27.2
Tallassee, AL 29 mi.
Talladega, AL 30 mi.
Millbrook, AL 31 mi.
Prattville, AL 31 mi.
Montgomery, AL 36 mi.
Birmingham, AL 45 (280 East area) mi.
Auburn, AL 47 mi.
Vestavia Hills, AL Map 50 mi.

AREA ACCOMMODATIONS

This list was obtained from web search of nearby towns. Montgomery and Birmingham are not included because of extensive listing. I have not stayed at any of these and I make no recommendations. *DFB*

Alexander City AL

Holiday Inn Express Hotels

2945 Highway 280 Alexander City AL (877) 531-5084 **Best Western Inn** 3146 Highway 280 Alexander City, AL (256) 234-6311

Mistletoe Bough B & B

497 Hillabee St Alexander City, AL (256) 329-3717

Royal Inn

4000 Highway 280 Alexander City, AL

Wind Creek State Park

4325 Alabama Highway 128 Alexander City, AL 35010 256-329-0845 256-234-4870 (fax)

Wetumpka, AL

Sportsman Inn 98 Jordan Dam Rd Wetumpka, AL

Terrell Trails

(334) 567-0028

Wetumpka Inn Motel

8531 US Highway 231

Wetumpka, AL (334) 567-9316

Sylacauga, AL

Jackson Trace Motel

409 W Fort Williams St.

Sylacauga, AL

(256) 245-7411

Jameson Inn

89 Gene E Stewart Blvd

Sylacauga, AL

(256) 245-4141

Super 8 Motel

40770 US Highway 280

Sylacauga, AL Map

(256) 249-4321

Towne Inn

40860 US Highway 280

Sylacauga, AL

(256) 249-3821

Clanton, AL

Guesthouse International Inn

946 Lake Mitchell Rd

Clanton, AL

(205) 280-0306

Budget Inn

2000 Big M Blvd

Clanton, AL

(205) 755-2420

Holiday Inn Express

815 Bradberry Ln

Clanton, AL

(205) 280-1880

Best Western Inn

801 Bradberry Ln

Clanton, AL

(205) 280-1006

Scottish Inns

2301 7th St S

Clanton, AL

(205) 755-4049

Cloverleaf Motel

1200 7th St S

Clanton, AL

(205) 755-1670

Kev West Inn

2045 7th St S

Clanton, AL

(205) 755-8500

Auburn. AL

Best Western-University Convention Center

1577 S College St

Auburn, AL

(334) 821-7001

Auburn University Hotel &

Dixon Conference Center

241 S College St

Auburn, AL

(334) 821-8200

Days Inn & Suites

333 S College St

Auburn, AL

(334) 887-3462

Holiday Inn Express Hotel & Suites Auburn

Official Site. Lowest Internet Rates Guaranteed.

2013 South College Street

Auburn, AL

(877) 531-5084

Econo Lodge

Owned & operated by Auburn University, Alumni &

students

2145 S College St

Auburn, AL

(334) 826-8900

TERRELL/WILKINS DESCENDANTS; Part One

From TERRELL GENEALOGY by Emma DICKEN.

Timothy TERRELL (son of William & Susannah TER-RELL) and his wife Mary MARTIN had fourteen children, all named in his will, though they may not be given in order of age.

... included: (10) Elizabeth, called Betty, b. 1756.

This is the source used most to establish the generally accepted ancestry of Mrs. William Wilkins, below. However there is an alternative ancestry in the Simpson Bobo WILKINS sketch included in Part Two of this series. DFB

SOME DESCENDANTS OF "CAPTAIN" WILLIAM WILKINS

Submitted 2001 by #592 Mrs. Phyllis Kenady; 44 Peace Church Rd.; Wetumpka, AL 36093 in a printed, numbered generation tree format containing only names and dates. Due to the difficulty of turning printed the tree back into electronic text for *Trails* editing, it has been buried on your editor's desk.

#697 Ms. **Gail J. Barbre**; 4249 S Victor Ave; Tulsa, OK 74105-4226 email: **gbarbre@cox.net** was very helpful in correcting the descendants of Aaron WILKINS. Her information is indicated by the notation [Gail].

WILKINS Researcher: Mr.- Gregory F Black: gfblack@pacifier.com Research: 1618-1940 Marshall Co. MS, Union Co, SC, Halifax , VA posted 3 generations on a message board. Email bounced in 2005. His info is indicated by [Black]. Mrs. Clella Stiles; 1115 Edgemont Rd; Emmett, ID 83617; cbstiles@bigskytel.com (DRAPER descendant) was especially helpful on the DRAPER & LITTLEJOHN lines.

We have attempted to expand upon that skeleton to create the most complete text possible by citing DICKEN and others. *DFB*.

First Generation

1. "Captain" William WILKINS 1746 - 1807 m. Ann Elizabeth (Betsy/Betty) TERRELL 1756 - 1820;

"Elizabeth, called Betty, or Betsy, daughter of Timothy and Mary (Martin) Terrell, was b. in Orange County, N. C. 10 June 1756, d. at Gaffney, near Spartanburg, S. C. 25 Dec. 1820, m. 1768 William Wilkins, b. 14 May 1746 in Virginia, d. 1807. (Bible record.)

They and most of their children are buried in a family cemetery near their home, all graves are marked.

It is tradition that William Wilkins and Betty Terrell ran away and married when she was in her thirteenth year, and he was twenty-two.

Timothy Terrell, in his will 1763, named his daughter, Betty.

It is said that they resided in Chatham County, N. C. for a while but later moved to S. C. near Spartanburg where William Wilkins on 8 Dec. 1774 was granted 200 acres of land between Pacelot River and Thickerty Creek. Other grants were issued to him on later dates. Their old home was still standing a few years ago. [Before 1953]

William Wilkins was a citizen of high standing in his community and was a Revolutionary soldier. The records in the SC Archives show that he served as private horseman in Captain Mapp's Company n 1782.

It is a family tradition that William Wilkins and Adam Goudelock were noted for being intrepid Indian fighters. William and Betsy Wilkins reared a large family, being the parents of sixteen children, all but two living to be grown and married. A list of the children follows, a Bible record of births: . . ." *TERRELL GENEALOGY* by Emma DICKEN.

The birthplace of Elizabeth "Betsey" Terrell, b. June 10, 1756, wife of William WILKINS is almost surely Orange County, NC. Her father, Timothy Terrell moved from Virginia to NC in the early 1740's. Her older brother, Simon Terrell was b. in Orange Co. in 1755, and her younger brothers, Moses and Aaron (twins) were born in Orange Co., NC. I suspect Betsey and William WILKINS married in North Carolina, not Virginia. **Howard GRANTHAM** - Houston, Texas; hgrantham@aol.com

William WILKINS served in the Revolutionary War, enlisted on 08/12/1779 in Capt. Thomas BALLARD'S company, 10th N C Regt. under Col. Abraham SHEPARD. He was made a lieutenant in 1780 and later a captain in the militia. According to family traditions he was also an Independent Ranger and Indian fighter with Adam GOUDELOCK. After the end of the Revolutionary War, he took up a large acreage of land in Spartanburg County, SC, but in his old age, he returned to Rutherford County NC where his son was a member of the House of Representatives. [TT p. 948]

Children of William WILKINS & Ann Elizabeth (Betsy/Betty) TERRELL:

- +2. i. **Mary "Polly" WILKINS** b. 11-11-1769; d. 6-30-1855
- 3. ii. Elizabeth WILKINS b. 8-11-1771; d. 1883 m. William CANTRELL 1766 ["b. 11 Aug. 1771, m. William CANTREL. He was of illustrious ancestry and a native of N. C." DICKEN.] [Alfred Jennings CAMP married Jane CANTRELL, she was born in Campbellton, Campbell County, GA in 1794 and died in LaGrange, Troup County, GA in 1858. Her father was William CANTRELL, born about 1768 and mother was Elizabeth WILKINS born about 1772. They may have been from Spartanburg, S.C. I note in the records I have that a sister, Denise, was born in SC in 1812. Any help would be appreciated. Rod Franklin: rodfrank@coho.net

1850 Census, Campbell Co. GA Household #615: enumerated October 17 1850. This is right name & age to be Jane CANTRELL Camp.

- 1 Camp, Jane 56 F 3000 SC page 447A; line 15
- 2 Camp, James M. 22 M Farmer SC page 447A; line
- 3 Camp, Mary 18 F GA page 447A; line 17
- 4 Camp, Aaron T. 14 M GA Attended School page 447A; line 18
- 5 **Camp, Harriet E**. 11 F GA Attended School page 447A; line 19
- 6 **Camp, Narcissa J.** 9 F GA Attended School page 447A; line 20
- 7 **Camp, Caroline D.** 7 F GA Attended School page 447A; line 21
- +4. iii. **Millicent "Milly" WILKINS** b. 3-5-1773; d. 4-12-1807
- iv. Terrell WILKINS b. 2-21-1775; d. 5-4-1844 m. Sarah HARDIN ["Terrell Watkins, b. 21 Feb. 1775, m. Sally Hayden." ibid.]
- +6. v. **Robert "Robin" WILKINS** b. 12-5-1776; d. 9-27-1848 m1. **Sallie LITTLEJOHN**; m2. **Tempe GORDON** ["b. 5 Dec. 1776," ibid.]
- +7. vi. **Jane WILKINS** b. 8-4-1778; m. **William AUS-TELL** ["b. 14 Aug. 1778, m. William Austell 22 Mar. 1807." ibid.]
- +8. vii. **Sarah "Sally" WILKINS** b. 7-28-1780; d. 1866
- +9. viii. William WILKINS b. 7-18-1782 m1. Patsey JACKSON; m2. Frances "Franky" FOSTER ["b. 28 July 1782." ibid.]
- +10. ix. **Nancy WILKINS** b. 3-17-1794; d. 5-1-1847

- +11. x. **Aaron WILKINS** b. 11-21-1775 1841
- +12. xi. **Moses WILKINS** b. 11-21-1775; d. 7-14-1829
- 13. xii. Kesiah WILKINS b. 11-20-1787; d. 1852 m1. Stephen TOLLESON; m2. Charles ULMER ["b. 20 Nov. 1787, m. Stephen TOLLESON, d. 1852." ibid.] *TRAILS*, page 620 (1992): Member #377 Lynn TOLLESON Goen 509 Manning St; Chesnee, SC 29323-1419 indicated she descended via Stephen TOLLESON & Kesiah WILKINS.
- +14. xiii. **John WILKINS** b. 6-1-1789; d. 8-19-1872
- 15. xiv. **George WILKINS** b. 7-13-1791; d. 1840 m. **Elizabeth MARTIN** ["b. 13 July 1791." ibid.]
- 16. xv. **Ruth WILKINS** b. 2-26-1794; d. 1-12-1805 ["b. 26 Feb. 1794, d. five years of age." ibid.]
- 17. xvi. **Rachel WILKINS** b. 1-26-1797; d. 1-16-1805 [b. 26 Jan. 1797." ibid.]

Second Generation (Children)

2. Mary "Polly" WILKINS (William¹) b. 11 Nov 1769 Culpeper Co., VA, d. 30 June 1855 Hawkins Co., TN m. 1786 Spartanburg Co. SC **Thomas "Big Tom" GILLENWATERS**; b. 3 Feb 1771 Amherst Co., VA; d. 1 Apr 1841 Hawkins Co., TN; [TT p. 63]

["Mary, called Polly Wilkins, eldest child of William Wilkins and his wife, Elizabeth Terrell, b. 11 Nov. 1769, d. 30 June 1855, m. Thomas Gillenwaters (known as Big Tom) who emigrated from Amherst County, Va. about 1788 to Spartanburg District, S. C. His father was Thomas Gillenwaters whose will was proved in Amherst County, Va. 1780. His mother was Martha. Thomas and Mary (Wilkins) Gillenwaters moved to Hawkins County, Tenn. and lived in Hickory Cove about six miles northeast of Rogersville, Tenn. They lived in a log house near a good spring which furnished their water supply." DICK-EN.] Thomas "Big Tom" GILLENWATERS may have been son of James GILLENWATERS b. in England, but no proof has been located. (#76 Mrs. Dorothy Hammarlund, hereafter referred to as #76. Her listed sources on GILLENWATERS, William Henry PERRIN History of Effingham Co. IL, 1883; Bit of Illinois History by Peggy Pulliam in Effingham Daily News 3-15-1968; her great uncle, Hiram W. Rodgers Manuscript. TERRELL from DICKEN.)

Children of Mary "Polly WILKINS & Thomas **GILLEN-WATERS**:

- +18. i. **William Terrell GILLENWATERS** b. 30 April 1795 18 Jun 1865
- +19. ii. **Robert Wilkins GILLENWATERS** 1796 -- [b. 25 Dec. 1796 ibid.] b. Spartanburg SC (#76)
- 20. iii. **Betsy GILLENWATERS** 1798 [b. 10 May 1798, m. **Mr. [Henry] KLEPPER**, moved to Ill. ibid.] b. Hawkins Co. TN; moved between 1830 & 1840 to Schuyler Co. IL (#76)
- iv. Patsy GILLENWATERS [b. 13 Oct. 1800, m. Mr. KLEPPER, moved to Ill. ibid.] b. Hawkins Co. TN;
 m. 7 Dec 1823; d. 17 Feb 1880 (#76)
- v. Joel W. GILLENWATERS [b. 17 Feb. 1802, moved to Ill., d. after 1862 ibid.] b. Hawkins Co. TN;
 d. 17 Feb 1880 Schuyler Co. IL; m. 7 Dec. 1823 Haw-

- kins Co. TN **Margaret M. PHIPPS** (15 Sep 1804--26 Aug 1891).
- 23. vi. **Nancy GILLENWATERS** b. 5 Mar. 1805 Hawkins Co. TN; d. 20 Sep 2869, IL; m. 1 Aug. 1823 Hawkins Co. TN **William KLEPPER** b. 1802; d. 3 Aug. 1888 Hancock Co. IL. (#76) [(a twin) ibid.]
- +24. vii. **Thomas Jefferson GILLENWATERS** 1805 [twin of Nancy ibid.]
- 25. viii. **Rachel GILLENWATERS** [b. 12 Mar. 1807, d. 20 July 1861 ibid.] b/d. Hawkins Co. TN; m1. April 1828 Hawkins Co. TN **Robert KYLE**; he d. 11 Nov. 1887 Hancock Co. IL; 12 children not named in data submitted. (#76)
- 26. ix. Polly GILLENWATERS [b. 7 Mar. 1809, m. her cousin Thomas Gillenwaters (Black Tom). She was his second wife. They married 6 Nov. 1833, lived on Coney Creek, Hickory Cove five miles northeast of Rogersville, Tenn. Black Tom's first wife was Ellen CARMACK. They married 6 June 1811 and they had Zora, Wesley, and Minerva." ibid.] Polly d. 14 Jan 1875 Hawkins Co. TN; buried Gillenwaters Cemetery, Harlan Gap.
- x. Sally GILLENWATERS [b. 6 Apr. 1811 ibid.] b. Hawkins Co. TN; m. 26 Dec 1831 James G. SIM-MONS, still lived in TN in 1844; 7 children not named on sheet submitted. (#76)
- **4. Millicent "Milly" WILKINS** (William¹) b. 03/05/1773 Goucher, Union Co. SC; d. 4-12-1807 Union Co. SC; m. 12/08/1791 Union Co. S C **Davis GOUDELOCK** b. 12/25/1764 Amherst Co. VA; d. 09/17/1838 UnionCo. SC; [TT p. 381] children:
- +28. i. Adam Saffold GOUDELOCK 1796 -
- +29. ii. **John Wilkins GOUDELOCK** 1805 1855
- **6. Robert "Robin" WILKINS** (William¹) b. 12/15/1776 Spartanburg Co. SC, d. 09/27/1848 Spartanburg Co. SC; m1. **Sarah** "**Sallie" LITTLEJOHN**; b. 07/12/1777 Union Co. SC; d. 10/10/1829 Spartanburg Co. SC; [Children of Samuel Littlejohn and Sarah Coffer are: 14 vii. Sarah Littlejohn, born Abt. 1777; died October 10, 1829. She married Robert Wilkins; born Abt. 1776; died September 27, 1848.

http://genforum.genealogy.com/cgi-

bin/pageload.cgi?WILKINS::littlejohn::1046.html] parents of: +30. i. **James Russell WILKINS** 1810--1885 [TT p. 207] **Robert "Robin" WILKINS** m2. **Tempe GORDON**["b. 5 Dec. 1776," [DICKEN]

- **7. Jane WILKINS** (William¹) ["b. 14 Aug. 1778, m. 22 Mar. 1807 **WILLIAM AUSTELL**." DICKEN] children: [TT p. 96]
- +31 i. William W. AUSTELL (06/25/1812--10/??/1842)
- +32 ii. **Alfred AUSTELL** (01/14/1814--12/07/1881)
- 33. iii. Jane AUSTELL m. John SWAIN
- 34. iv. Melissa AUSTELL m. Netz HEATH
- 35. v. 'Betsy' AUSTELL m. ? ? AUSTELL
- 36. vi. Nancy AUSTELL m. Hill E. S. FLOYD

- 8. Sarah "Sally" WILKINS (William¹) 7-28-1780 1866 m. Joseph LaFayette DAVIS 1776 1853; [b. 28 July 1780, d. 1866," Joseph Davis was b. in Mechlenburg, N. C. 20 Mar. 1776. Was later in Abbeville District, S. C. and taught school there. He died in Jackson County, Ga. in 1852, where he and his wife, Nancy Terrell, lived and had 5 children. Nancy (Terrell) Davis died about 1807 or 1808, and Joseph Davis married second 10 July 1809, Sarah, called Sally Wilkins, who was a first cousin of his first wife, Nancy Terrell. Sally Wilkins was a daughter of William Wilkins and his wife, Betty Terrell, who lived at Gaffney, about twelve miles from Spartanburg, S. C. Betty Terrell was the sister of Aaron Terrell. Sally Wilkins b. 1780, d. 1866." [DICKEN] children:
- 37. i. **Thomas J. DAVIS** 1810- ["b. 11 Aug. 1810" ibid.]
- 38. ii. **Elizabeth Wilkins DAVIS** 1813 ["b. 23 Sept. 1813" ibid.]
- 39. iii. **Susan E. DAVIS** 1814 -
- 40. iv. **Louise DAVIS** 1818 -
- 41. v. **Joseph H. DAVIS** 1820 -
- **9. William WILKINS** (William¹) b. 28 Jul 1782 d. 13 Feb 1856 ["b. 28 July 1782." DICKEN] m1. **Patsey JACKSON**; children:
- +42. i. **William Terrell WILKINS** (b.28 Sep 1818-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC; d. May 1896?) Texas)
- 43. ii. **Robert Decatur WILKINS** (b.15 Aug 1824-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC, USA) m. **Elizabeth C. TWITTY** (b.1828 ?) North Carolina, USA; m.1847)

William WILKINS m2. Frances "Franky" FOSTER

[William WILKINS b. 28 Jul 1782 d. 13 Feb 1856 m. Frances "Frankie" FOSTER b. 22 Sep 1808 in Spartanburg Dist., SC; No death date on marker New Prospect Baptist Church Cemetery. In 1850 she was age 41, Spartanburg Dist., SC.

Frances was daughter of William FOSTER and Nancy YOUNG. Nancy YOUNG was daughter of John YOUNG, Sr. and Margaret WOOD. Constantine WOOD father of Captain J. Y. WOOD first settled in West Armuchee valley (of which Subligna was a part) in 1836. Subligna (latin sub-under, lignawood) was named for Dr. William Dunlap UNDERWOOD, one of the first settlers of northwest Georgia. It is located in the northwest portion of Chattooga County (short distance from Rome).

The FOSTERS, YOUNGS and WOODS started in Amelia County, Virginia, moved to Spartanburg, SC then to West Armuchee District, Georgia. TTp1396: Submitted by: CarolynCBaugh@aol.com

OBITUARY

Carolina Spartan June 29 1887

Heaven never seems nearer to earth than when the spirit of some pure soul, loved one, has but recently taken its light "over there." Then it is, I sometimes think, but for over veiled eyes, "we should find heaven right around us lies." We but recently

have been called upon to give back to the God who gave her, one of the purest, best women of our community.

Mrs. FRANCIS WILKINS was born in Spartanburg County, S.C. November 22nd, 1808, and died June 1st 1887 being in her 79th year. She joined the New Prospect Baptist Church in February 1840, and remained a constant, exemplary, and pious member to the day of her death which was caused by paralysis. Her maiden name was Foster. Her disease was such as to render her unable to talk during the last days of her life, but she had talked of it so often, and calmly and sweetly passed away doubtless willing to leave it all. She is with God her Father, whom she so much loved and so willingly served during her long life in this vale of tears and sorrow.

band, who preceded her a number of years before. As a friend, she was ever ready with a smile of welcome, a tear of sympathy, a word of encouragement and a helping hand. She was really "a woman full of good works and alms deeds, which she did." Sorrowing loved ones, the loss is all yours. I would point you to him who alone, can "bind up the broken heart," as comforter. Ask him to teach you with true submission, "he doeth all things well," and "what seems but sad funeral tapers, are Heaven's assistant lamps," trimmed by her loving hands, as a "light in the window for you."

As a wife, she was faultless, a helpmate, and stay to her hus-

"O, not in cruelty nor in wrath,
The Reaper came that day;
"Twas an angel visited the green earth,
And took our mother away."

M. M. LANDRUM

Dan,

I have several listings of the children of **William WILKINS** from online sites. From my own research I have none of the descendants of **Frankie FOSTER**.

Frankie Foster is shown on page 365 of LANDRUM's *History of Spartanburg*. I'm sure the M. M. LANDRUM who wrote the obituary of Frankie is a relative of Frankie 's family. Frankie FOSTER is the daughter of William FOSTER and Nancy YOUNG (my 4th grandparents.) Carolyn ccbceb@swbell.net

10. Nancy WILKINS (William¹) b. 3-17-1794; d. 5-1-1847 [b. 17 Mar. 1784, DICKEN] m. **Joshua DRAPER, Sr.** 1784 - 1857; **Nancy WILKINS** was born on 17 Mar 1784 in Spartanburg, Union, SC, USA, died on 1 May 1847, at age 63, and was buried in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA; Nancy married **Joshua DRAPER** on 8 Feb 1803 in Spartanburg, Union, SC, USA.

 $1850\ census$ Benton Co. AL Joshua 66 SC, and Nancy 57 NC. M432

From **Pat Gilbert**'s email from the **DRAPER Book**:

Joshua was the only one of the DRAPER siblings to go to AL. Others went to TN, MO, or stayed in SC. Joshua DRAPER and family were pioneers of the Union Church Settlement in Benton Co., (now Calhoun Co.) AL. This Union Church still stands and is the Union United Methodist Church in Wellington, AL, per an article in the *Anniston Star* written by **Bessie Coleman Robinson**: "In the year 1845, the wheat crop of SC failed. The drought was so bad that the leaves fell from the trees and so a

number of SC farmers decided to leave that state. To help the poorer people, those who were able, carried wagon loads of them into TN to settle and the owners of the conveyances returned to SC with their wagons loaded with corn. All classes of people left SC this year. From Spartanburg and Union Districts, the DRAPERS, WILKINS, KIRBYS and PHILLIPS came to AL with several families at a time, in wagons. (The first 3 of these surnames are part of my family genealogy).

The first party included Joshua DRAPER and his wife Nancy WILKINS Draper, their son Daniel and wife Caroline WOOD and their children. Mrs. Ida DRAPER Ledbetter recalls hearing her mother Caroline Draper tell of the trip which took 16 days from the Spartanburg District., SC to Benton Co. AL. A slave dealer came ahead of them and his darkies cut down trees to make camps and light the fires. This was in January 1846.

The Drapers settled in Alexandria Valley, close to the church which different denominations united to build and call Union. Their houses were temporary for they felt that fairer land could be found farther on and they took only as much land as their slaves could cultivate. During the heavy rains of 1847, Mrs. Nancy WILKINS Draper sickened and died. The weather prohibited taking her body to the lead mine cemetery beyond Jacksonville and therefore, she and a colored child who died at that time were buried in the Union church yard.

Joshua & Nancy DRAPER were old when they came to Benton, but they lived long enough to be known and deemed as people of fine character whose numerous descendants have made excellent citizens in the communities they lived." Children from this marriage were:

- 44. i. Polly DRAPER b. on 4 Dec 1803 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 10 Nov 1804 in Union, SC, USA.
- +45. ii. Sarah or Sally DRAPER b. on 6 Mar 1806 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 28 Aug 1875 in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 69.
- iii. Lucinda DRAPER b. on 1 May 1808 in Union, +46. SC, USA, d. on 20 May 1883 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 75, and was buried in Union Meth. Cem., Calhoun, Alabama, USA. [Our Littlejohn family went from SC to Lamar Co. TX. I also have some of the Drapers in our line. Lucinda DRAPER, that married James KIRBY is the sister to one of our lines that married the Littlejohn. I have 7 children for Lucinda and James (Nancy, Joshua, Mildred, Julia, Sarah, Adaline and Martha KIRBY) but no Susan. Where does she fit in? Lucinda's bro, Robert Wilkins DRAPER married a LITTLEJOHN. If you want to write me via email, please do. Clella and Arlie Stiles: cbstiles@bigskytel.com
- iv. Vianna DRAPER b. on 4 Apr 1810 in Union, SC, +47. USA and d. on 4 Oct 1877 in Ballplay, Alabama, USA., at age 67.
- v. Elizabeth DRAPER b. on 22 Apr 1812 in Union, +48. SC, USA and d. on 25 Dec 1894 in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 82.
- 49. vi. James Terrell DRAPER was b. on 18 Apr 1814 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 9 Mar 1815 in Union, SC, USA.

- 50. vii. Catherine DRAPER b. on 4 Jan 1816 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 25 Mar 1845 in Spartanburg, SC, USA, at age 29. m. John William LIPSCOMB about 1837 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- viii. Daniel Davis DRAPER b. on 14 Dec 1817 in +51. Spartanburg, Spartanburg, SC, USA, d. on 3 Apr 1883, at age 65, and was buried in Oxford, Calhoun, Alabama, USA.
- +52. ix. Robert Wilkins DRAPER b. on 27 Apr 1820 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 8 Jan 1894 in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA, at age 73, and was buried in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA. [Richard Berry LITTLEJOHN was my great-great grandfather. He was born in SC on 12/9/1853, he died on 2/14/1935 in Redden Oklahoma. Susan Elliott LITTLEJOHN (married Robert Wilkins DRAPER) was his Aunt - the Daughter of William and Elizabeth Littlejohn. their son, Charles Pinckney was Richard Berry's father. He married (third wife) Nancy Jane Draper - his first cousin and Susan's daughter. Sherry Ravan Trebus:

strebus@mymailboxes.us]

- 53. x. Joshua DRAPER, Jr. b. on 26 Jan 1824 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 29 Sep 1888, at age 64, and was buried in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA. 1860 census Calhoun Co. AL Joshua DRAPER 36 SC, Emma 25 TN. Joshua married Emma Amanda Kelley on 28 Sep 1852 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA. Joshua married Annie E. Clark on 17 Sep 1878 in Jacksonville, Alabama, USA. [rec. of Mrs. Mattie Smyth of Anniston, AL - the gr dau of Joshua/Nancyl
- +54. xi. Millie Goudelock DRAPER was b. on 6 Jan 1827 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 16 Sep 1906, at age 79, and was buried in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA.
- 11. Aaron WILKINS (William¹) b. November 21, 1785 in Spartanburg Co., SC and died April 06, 1841 in Union County, SC ["twin brother to Moses, b. 21 Nov. 1785," DICKEN] m. 1814 in Union Co., SC Elinor (Eleanor) JEFFRIES was b. in Union County, SC and died November 16, 1854 in Marshall Co., MS [Gail]

["William Terrell b. 17 Nov. 1784, d. 1827, kept a diary (entries began with 20 May 1807 and ended with 2 Oct. 1809) which included: references to Aaron Wilkins and Sally Wilkins, who visited at the homes of Simon and Aaron Terrell, and "started" home from Uncle's on Thursday, the second of March 1809.' The Wilkins family lived at Gaffney, not far from Spartanburg, S. C. and Mrs. William Wilkins was a sister of Simon and Aaron Terrell." Ibid.]; children of Aaron & Elinor/Eleanor:

- i. William Madison WILKINS b.-1-11-1820; d.-10-+55. 20-1874 [Gail & Black]
- ii. Moses Franklin WILKINS, born 1823 in Union 56. Co., SC.; m1. S. JEFFERIES; m2. Sarah Louvisa **JEFFERIES** March 24, 1846; born October 30, 1826; died Feb 20, 1881 in Marshal Co., MS. Married by Rev. Washington CORETHOZ in Mississippi. [Gail]
- iii. Aaron Wesley WILKINS, born 1830 in Union 57. County, SC; m. Hester A HORMAN. [Gail]

- 58. iv. **James Adam WILKINS**, born 1837 in Union Co., SC; m. **Vic WEST**. [Gail & Black]
- 59. v. **John Jefferies WILKINS**, b. 6-28-1815 in Union Co., SC; d. 1-11-1876; m. **Mary S. MC KINNEY** [Gail]
- 60. vi. **Rachel T. WILKINS**, born 1827 in Union County, SC; m. **J. H. WILLOUGHBY** [Gail]
- 61. vii. **Sarah Terrell WILKINS**, born 1817 in Union County, SC; m. **Abraham J. SMITH** [Gail]
- 62. viii. **Cynthia Ann Elizabeth WILKINS**, born 1837 in Union County, SC; died 1897 in Union Co., SC [Gail]
- 63. ix. Mary Ellen Jane WILKINS (b 14 Mar 1840; d. 4 Dec 1904 Clarendon, Monroe, AR) m. Sept 14, 1858William G. JEFFERIES b. Mar 13, 1839 in S.C; d. at Clarendon, Monroe Co., AR Oct 17, 1893 [Gail]
- **12. Moses WILKINS** (William¹) b. 11-21-1775; d. 7-14-1829 ["(a twin), b. 21 Nov. 1785, d. Nov. 1815," DICKEN] m1. **Sarah "Sally" LIPSCOMB** 1795 1849; (Mrs. Kenady's direct line; Twin to Aaron); children:
- +64. i. **Aaron D. WILKINS** 1812 1879
- +65. ii. Elizabeth F. WILKINS
- +66. iii. Teresa Elizabeth WILKINS 1814 1892
- +67. iv. **John Lee WILKINS** 1816 1860
- v. Harriet E. WILKINS 1818 1895 [The book *Lipscomb 300 years in America* has the following info on pages 222-223: B. James WOOD b 26 Nov 1812 d 1908 m. Harriet E. WILKINS, b 1818 d 1895, daughter of Moses WILKINS and Sarah (Sally) LIPSCOMB. Barbara Mullins Mock: paulmock@worldnet.att.net]
- +69. vi. Sallie Smith WILKINS 1823-1878
- +70. vii. Caroline Melissa WILKINS 1825 1894 [My son and daughter are descendants of a Samual Moore LITTLEJOHN who married Caroline Melissa WILKINS. Is this the same line? I have no further info. on Samual. They are related by William E. S. LITTLEJOHN brother of Samuel who incidentally married a Mary (Polly) WILKINS. Jennifer Littlejohn: jalittle@duke-energy.com
- +71. viii. Mary (Narcissa) Adeline WILKINS 1825 1897
- +72. ix. **Robert T. WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1829 1873
- +73. x. **William Davis WILKINS** 1840 Moses WILKINS m2. **Jane MOORE**; children:
- 74. xi. Mary WILKINS
- 75. xii. **Timothy WILKINS**
- **14. John WILKINS** (William¹) b. 6-1-1789; d. 8-19-1872m. **Elizabeth ALLEN**; ["b. 1 June 1789, " DICKEN] children:
- 76. i. William Gaston WILKINS
- 77. ii. **Samuel J. WILKINS** 1807 1859

John WILKINS m2. **Polly LIPSCOMBE** b. 1801 - ["m. 1817 Polly Lipscomb, b. 1801" ibid.] [WILKINS, ___ m. Feb 16 1852 or Dec 16 1852 Polley K. LIPSCOMB, SC, SC Mag. of Ancestral; http://www.cityscope.net/~daryl/wilkin-m.html]

+78 iii. **John Terrell WILKINS** b. ca 1830 [John WIL-KINS and Polly LIPSCOMBE's son, John Terrell WILKINS, born about 1830 is the Gr Gr grandfather of my sister-in-law. Christine Payne cissiep@aol.com] [I have a WILKINS book stating: John WILKINS (1 Jun 1789-19 Aug 1872) married 1817 Polly LIPSCOMB (1801 - ?) daughter of John LIPSCOMB. Anne Martin: anmar10@aol.com]

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

18. William Terrell GILLENWATERS (Mary "Polly"², William¹) [b. 30 April 1795 in Spartanburg District, S. C." DICK-EN.] d. 18 Jun 1865 while on a business trip to Dallas TX; buried n Masonic Cemetery, Dallas TX; m. 88 Feb 1819 **Elizabeth RODDYE**; ["William Terrell Gillenwaters enlisted in the War of 1812 as a private 1 Dec. 1812 under Col. John Williams and Captain David Vance in the mounted militia and was promoted to Captain 2 Oct. 1813 under Col. Lilliard in the East Tennessee Militia, Volunteer Infantry, serving to 8 Feb. 1814.

William Terrell Gillenwaters m. Elizabeth Roddye, and they lived in Rhea County, Tenn. They had only one child. Mary Jane Roddye Gillenwaters, b. 30 Dec. 1819, d. 29 Aug. 1890, m. 27 Oct. 1836 soon after her graduation at the old Knoxville Female Academy to Robert Allison Brown, of Roane County, Tenn. They moved in 1846 to Cass County, Mo." DICKEN] (#76) child:

+79. i. Mary Jane Roddye GILLENWATERS 1819 – 1890

- 19. Robert Wilkins GILLENWATERS (Mary "Polly"², William¹) 1796 -- [b. 25 Dec. 1796 DICKEN.] b. Spartanburg SC; d. 28 Nov 1847 Henry Co. IA; m. 14 Oct. 1810 Mary HOLLADAY child, Eliza C. WILKINS m. James B. WILLEFORD, Jr. (#76)
- **24.** Thomas Jefferson GILLENWATERS (Mary "Polly"², William¹) [twin of Nancy ibid.] b. 5 Mar 1805 Hawkins Co., TN; d. 9 Nov 1884 Effingham Co., IL; m1. 27 Nov 1827 Greeneville, Greene Co. TN **Diana FARNSWORTH** d/o **George FARNSWORTH & Agnes JAMIESON**, b. 12 Mar 1808 KY, d. 1 Nov 1844 near Ewington, Effingham Co., IL; Thomas was a Methodist, a Judge, and a hotel owner; (#76).

Children of Thomas Jefferson GILLENWATERS & Diana FARNSWORTH:

- 80. i. Nancy Jane GILLENWATERS b. 4 Dec 1818 Hawkins Co. TN; d. 17 Dec. 1900 Dallas Co MO; m1. Samuel GILLENWATERS and lived in Hancock Co. IL with him; m2. Henry W. JONES.
- 81. ii. **Mellissa Mary GILLENWATERS** b. 29 Mar 1830 Vermillion Co. IN d. 3 Apr. 1877 Coles Co. IL; m. 4 Apr. 1848 Effingham Co. IL **Isaac RODGERS**.
- 82. iii. **Malinda GILLENWATERS** b. 1 Mar. 1832 Coles Co. IL, 8 mi. S of Charleston near village of Farmington
- 83. iv. **George Thomas GILLENWATERS** b. 31 Oct 1833 Effingham Co. IL; d. 3 May 1860 near Effingham Co. IL; m. 14 Jun. 1856 Effingham Co. IL **Armeda** (**Alienda?**) **BEEMS**

- +84. v. **Margaret Elizabeth GILLENWATERS** b. 18 Jan 1836 Effingham Co., IL, d. 19 Apr 1885 Coles Co., IL
- 85. vi. Henrietta "Diana" GILLENWATERS b. 5 Apr. 1838 near Ewingon, Effingham Co. IL; d. 19 Apr. 1885 Coles Co. IL; m. Thomas S. THAYER; dau. Nellie/Millie?; son Sydney THAYER.
- 86. vii. Lavonia E. GILLENWATERS b. 25 Mar 1841 near Ewingon, Effingham Co. IL; m1. 10 Oct. 1856 Hamilton SMITH; children W. Lee SMITH; Thomas J. SMITH; Hattie SMITH; Hattie lived in Hancock Co. IL; Hamilton d. 25 Dec 1864; Lavinia m2. Robert HUEY, had dau. Cora & 2 sons.
- 87. viii. **Amanda M GILLENWATERS** b. 7 Aug 1843, Effingham Co. IL; d. 4 Oct. 1874; m. 28 Apr. 1864 **William BURTON** of Bedford IN; dau. **Lucy**; Amanda m2. **Theodore PATTERSON**, had son **Thomas PATTERSON**.

Thomas Jefferson GILLENWATERS m2. 30 Sep. 1846 Mrs. Ann EVANS Jackson

This 1880 census, contains the only Thomas GILLENWATERS in the census in IL

Thomas GILLENWATERS Self M Male W 75 TN Hotel Keeper VA SC

Ann GILLENWATERS Wife M Female W 74 KY Keeping Hotel VA VA

Thomas PATTERSON GSon S Male W 6 IL At Home TN IL Rest of household "other" either boarders or servants.

Source Information: Census Place *Effingham*, *Effingham*, *Illinois*; Family History Library Film 1254205; NA Film Number T9- 0205; Page Number 341D

28. Adam Saffold GOUDELOCK (Milly², William¹) 1796 - ? m. Mary "Polly" LITTLEJOHN 1804 – 1892;

1880 Census

A. S. GOUDELOCK Self M Male W 83 SC Farmer SC SC b. ca1797

Mary GOUDELOCK Wife M Female W 76 SC Keeping House VA SC b. ca1804

Thomas D. GOUDELOCK Son S Male W 56 SC Farmer SC SC b. ca1824 [Thomas Davis]

Amanda GOUDELOCK Dau S Female W 39 SC At Home SC SC b. ca1841 [Juliann Amanda]

Bettie GOUDELOCK GDau S Female W 19 **AR** SC SC 2 black servants.

Source Information: Census Place *Goudeysville*, *Union*, *SC*; Family History Library Film 1255242;NA Film Number T9-1242; Page Number 546B. children:

- 88. i. **James GOUDELOCK** 1821 -
- 89. ii. Thomas Davis GOUDELOCK 1823 -
- 90. iii. Mary Elizabeth GOUDELOCK 1824 -
- 91. iv. Millie Catherine GOUDELOCK 1826 -
- 92. v. Pamela GOUDELOCK 1828 -
- +93. vi. Samuel Elbert GOUDELOCK 1830 -
- +94. vii. William Lipscomb GOUDELOCK 1833 1917
- 95. viii. Hannah GOUDELOCK 1835 -
- 96. ix. Nancy Tymanda GOUDELOCK 1837
- 97. x. Emaline Mandyville GOUDELOCK 1839

- 98. xi. Juliann Amanda GOUDELOCK 1841
- 99. xii. Adam John GOUDELOCK 1843
- **29. John Wilkins GOUDELOCK** (Millicent "Milly"², William¹) b. 01/27/1805 at Union Co. SC. d. 04/13/1855 Union Co. SC; m. 10/05/1825 Union County, SC **Sarah Emalina CORRY** b. 01/12/1808 at Union Co. SC; d. 10/08/1847at Union Co. SC; [TT p. 381] children:
- 100. i. Daughter GOUDELOCK 1826 -
- 101. ii. Juliann Amanda GOUDELOCK 1828 1841
- +102. iii. Nancy Elmina GOUDELOCK 1831 1880
- 103. iv. Nicholas Calvin GOUDELOCK 1833 1861
- +104. v. Caroline Millicent GOUDELOCK 1835 1919 m1. James Madison JACKSON; m2. John Belton O. LANDRUM
- 105. vi. Martha Jane Elizabeth GOUDELOCK 1838 1862 m. Robert Thomas JACKSON
- 106. vii. **Daughter GOUDELOCK** 1840 –
- +107. viii. **Albertine (Allie) Emelina GOUDELOCK** 1842 1910
- +108. ix. Sarah Werden GOUDELOCK 1845 1926

John WILKINS GOUDELOCK m2. Ellen FARR 1813 - 1849

- 109. x. **Son GOUDELOCK** 1849 -
- 110. xi. **Son GOUDELOCK** 1849 -

John WILKINS GOUDELOCK m3. **Jane Clementine NEELEY** 1821 - 1870

- 111. xii. Ann Eliza GOUDELOCK 1852 -
- +112. xiii. John William Davis GOUDELOCK 1854 1927
- **30.** James Russell WILKINS (Robert "Robin"2, William¹) b. 05/28/1810 Spartanburg Co. SC, d. 05/13/1885 Spartanburg Co. SC; m. 11/17/1836 Spartanburg Co. SC, Elizabeth Smith LIP-SCOMB b. 01/22/1817 Spartanburg Co. SC, d. 07/26/1896 Spartanburg Co. SC; parents of:
- +113. i. Mary Jane WILKINS 1844-1943 [TT p. 207]
- **31. William W. AUSTELL** (Jane, ² William ¹) (06/25/1812-10/15/1842) 'born Jefferson County east Tennessee, died Cambellton, Campbell County GA; name of his invalid wife is not listed.

Old Campbellton Baptist Church Cemetery; located just North of the town square of Campbellton (now on private property) .

AUSTELL, William H. ; died in the 29th year of his age; d. Nov 15, 1842;

http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Cemeteries/Old_Campbe llton_Baptist.htm

He had three daughters who became wards of his brother, **Alfred AUSTELL**, after the death of William W; they were:

- +114. i. **Elizabeth Marauda AUSTELL** m. 17 Jan. 1856 Campbell Co. GA **George T CAMP**;
- 115. ii. **Letitica J. AUSTELL** m. 15 Nov. 1857Campbell Co. GA **Fayette S. FITCH**

http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Campbell_Book_B.html +116. iii. **Ophelia Maude AUSTELL** b ca 1843

32. Alfred AUSTELL (Jane, William (01/14/1814-12/07/1881) born in Jefferson Co. TN; died Atlanta, Fulton Co.

GA; m. 1853 Miss **Francina CAMERON** of La Grange, Troup Co., GA.

ALFRED AUSTELL

By BERNARD SUTTLER in *Men of Mark in Georgia, Vol. 3* edited by William J Northern, ex-governor, pub. 1907-1911; p. 358-365

No people in all history ever faced overwhelming disaster with higher courage than did the people of the Southern States at the close of the Civil War. Their property was swept away, their country was desolate, capital was nonexistent, political conditions were chaotic, a hostile party was in control of the government and the future was as black as all these dark clouds could make it. The vast majority of the people naturally struggled with desperation because the necessities of the case forced them to do it, but here and there was found a clearheaded man who with a profound insight into conditions foresaw that better days must come and planned accordingly. Among these far sighted men was General Alfred Austell of Atlanta. He, in the sixteen years succeeding the Civil War, was the foremost citizen of Atlanta.

General Austell was born near Dandridge, Jefferson County, in East Tennessee, on fourteenth day of January 1814. His father **William AUSTELL**, was a substantial farmer, highly respected in his community, and who gave to his children a good example as a citizen. His mother, **Jane WILKINS**, was an excellent Christian woman who contributed much to the formation of his character. The Austell family is of English descent.

On the paternal side they trace back to **William de AUSTELL**, who in the reign of **Edward III** was Governor and Sheriff of **Cornwall** and built the ancestral castle that can today be seen in ruins in the town of St. Austell, in Cornwall, England.

On the maternal side the family is also English and goes back to **Fulk**, Count of Anjou who first adopted the *planta genesta* as his emblem in the Crusades. He was the progenitor of the Plantagenet family, who ruled England for generations. General Austell's mother was born in Culpeper county, Virginia. When she was a child, her parents moved to Spartanburg, SC, and here William Austell met and married her. [We have not found any documentation to support that claim. *DFB*]

General Austell grew up in one of the most picturesque sections of our country and retained all during his life that love of the mountains which seems to be innate in all people born in the mountainous sections of our country. His early educational advantages were limited, but he grew into a man of fine physique and most impressive manners.

At the age of seventeen, spurred on by feelings of ambition, he left the farm and rode across the mountains to Spartanburg, SC, where an older brother, **William W.**, was engaged, in business. The lad found his brother's affairs much involved owing to a heavy decline in cotton, with which he was loaded up. With an indebtedness of twenty thousand dollars it looked like bankruptcy, but even then the financial ability which was so largely displayed in later life was developing and, after three years of labor, the business was cleared.

The winter of 1835 was spent in New York, where he contemplated locating, but in 1836, being then twenty-two years old, he, with his brother, removed to Campbellton, Georgia, and

engaged in the mercantile business. Soon after their arrival William died, leaving an invalid wife and three small daugh-



ters as a charge upon the younger brother, a duty which was faithfully discharged.

In a short time Mr. Austell was the leading merchant and planter of his section and had more capital than was needed in the conduct of his mercantile business. This he invested in lands and Negroes, and in a few years was one of the extensive planters of the section. In 1853 he married Miss **Francina CAMERON**, of La Grange, an accomplished lady from one of the cultured towns of Georgia, who yet [1911] survives.

In those days there was a militia organization in the State and there were periodical musters. General Austell, a man of fine presence and a leader in the community, promptly became an officer in the militia and was promoted from one rank to another until he became a **Brigadier-General in the Georgia State Militia**.

After more than twenty years in Campbellton, with his usual business acumen he saw that Atlanta was the coming city of the State. He had already made considerable investments in the town, and in 1858 he closed out his business in Campbellton and moved to Atlanta, where he promptly became a leader.

General Austell was strongly opposed to secession. He was a pronounced Union man and believed that peaceful methods were far more to be desired than hostilities and that there was no serious menace to the interests of the South in the election of Lincoln, so long as the South contended for its rights under the Constitution. His frequent business visits to New York and the East had shown him what tremendous resources that section possessed and how heavily handicapped the Southern States would be in a struggle, against what would practically be the combined world. When the die was cast and hostilities began he, of course, cast his lot with his people. Being then a man well along in middle life, he did not take active part in the war, but rendered valuable services to the Confederacy along financial and commercial lines. During the battles around Atlanta he was temporarily in active service as member of the *Home Guards* under Colonel **Z. A. RICE**.

From the wreck of the war he saved something, but at the close of the Civil War, being then past fifty years old, he went to work with his usual industry and foresight to rebuild his shattered fortunes.

He had organized, prior to the war, the *Bank of Fulton*. This, of course, went down in the struggle. Laws had been passed protecting these broken banks in the South from having to redeem their notes, but Mr. **Edmund W. HOLLAND**, the president, and General Austell, vice-president of the Bank of Fulton, bought all of its bills, paying for them in gold, and then gathering them in a pile made a bonfire of them. It was said that., this was the only bank in the South which redeemed those bills, and no stronger testimony of the integrity of General Austell could be given than the statement of this fact.

He was an intimate personal friend of **President JOHNSON**, and the President called him to Washington and strongly urged him to accept the position of *Provisional Governor of Georgia*. General Austell declined the honor, knowing that his position would not be understood by his people should he accept a place from a Republican administration. Being desirous of serving his people, he asked as a personal favor that the President appoint **John ERSKINE** to the Federal Judgeship in Georgia. This request was promptly granted, and thus he secured for the people of his State in this important position, a man of integrity and ability and who was able to render the people splendid service in a most trying time.

In September, 1865, General Austell organized the first National Bank ever organized in the Southern States--the **Atlanta National Bank**--now in its forty-sixth year, which has stood unshaken through every financial convulsion, and today, with its dollars of resources, is a monument to the man who founded it and who for sixteen years stood at the helm. It went through the panic of 1873 without a tremor and in that terrible year General Austell was the only man in the State able to command money to move the cotton crop, his Eastern correspondents having telegraphed him that they would send him one hundred thousand dollars a day until the crisis was over.

In the meantime, he had founded with William H. INMAN in New York the cotton firm of Austell and Inman, which afterwards developed into the great cotton house of Inman, Swann and Company, which for nearly a generation was one of the foremost cotton houses of the world. The mercantile firm of Austell and Mangum in Atlanta was also formed by Austell.

The banking and the cotton business having had due attention, General Austell concentrated a large share of his energies upon the building up of the *railroad interests*. It was clear to a man of his business sagacity that the South must have more railroads and that Atlanta, in order to work out its destiny, must be put in a better position as to transportation facilities.

With Colonel **BUFORD**, of Richmond, as president, and himself as vice-president, they built the *Atlanta and Charlotte Air Line*, thus forming a direct connection with Washington. Remembering the beauties of the mountain section which he had traversed as a lad from Jefferson county, Tennessee, to Spartanburg; in the early seventies, with **W. H. INMAN**, of New York, and **R. Y. MC ADEN**, of Charlotte, he purchased the *Spartanburg Union Railroad*, and extended it to Asheville, making the connection with the Air Line, and making the first railroad connection between the beautiful country now known as the "Land of the Sky" and the outside world.

He became an active director and large stockholder in the *Georgia Pacific*, running from Birmingham to Atlanta, and in the *East Tennessee*, *Virginia and Georgia*, running from Atlanta to Rome. The small station eighteen miles from Atlanta, which is the junction of these two lines, was named in his honor, Austell, and is now a prosperous town.

General Austell had given his entire time and energies to the building up of the material interests of the country and had steadily refrained from political action as far as any personal advancement was concerned, but when, in 1878, the Democratic Convention met in Atlanta to nominate a candidate for Governor, friends of General Alfred H. COLQUITT and Honorable Thomas M. NORWOOD, ex-United States Senator, became involved in a heated contest over the nomination. After several days of balloting and no result being achieved, a compromise committee was appointed to agree upon a man, and this committee almost at once agreed upon General Austell as the best possible candidate, and with Colonel William SAFFOLD, of Columbus, as chairman, called upon him and tendered him the nomination. After carefully considering the matter for twentyfour hours, General Austell felt compelled to decline. This decision was due to his sense of responsibility to the people who bad trusted the management of such large business interests to him, as he feared that his withdrawal result in their injury.

From the close of the Civil War until his death General Austell was the foremost financier of Atlanta. The morning after his demise, which occurred suddenly from a paralytic stroke, December 7, 1881, Henry W. Grady, in The Atlanta Constitution, said of him in part: "Wise, prudent, and sagacious, he carried the enterprises of which he was the head through storm and sunshine, amassing fortunes for those were connected with him, standing as a bulwark of Atlanta finances. Better than all this, General Austell died in the fullness of integrity, without a blot on his career, leaving to children the legacy of an honest and stainless name."

Men who knew General Austell intimately said he was an almost infallible judge of character. In innumerable cases he loaned money to men who were just starting, or who were involved, frequently without security, and in this way instrumental in building up many of the large private fortunes of some of Atlanta's best citizens, and it is said that very rarely did he make a loss, so keen was his insight into the characters of the men with whom he dealt. His personal integrity has already illustrated in the story of the redemption of bills in the Fulton Bank. This was carried into every transaction of his life.

Always a businessman, he cared little for politics, although he took an active interest in education and religion. Austell was reserved in manner, with a robust figure and massive face; he had an enormous capacity for work, unerring business judgment, and restless ambition tempered with integrity. Atlanta's financial success in the years after the Civil War rested primarily upon the thorough groundwork laid by the sound business leadership of this astute and farsighted banker.

He was a faithful member of the *First Presbyterian Church* always liberal in his contributions to that institution and to every church in the city of Atlanta of every creed and color. One of the most beautiful tributes paid him after his de was a mass meeting of the Negroes in *Big Bethel Church*, where resolutions of sympathy and regret were passed, and he was truly mourned as one of the black man's wisest counselors and most generous helpers.

He left four children: **William W.** and **Alfred, Jr.**, the sons, are both highly educated, talented men. **William W.**, was builder of the first modern office building in Atlanta, and organizer of the first refrigerating car service in the South. Of his two daughters, **Janie** married **James SWANN**, of Inman, Swann and Company, who was the able successor of General Austell as president of the Atlanta National Bank, and who has himself since passed away; **Leila** married **A. E. THORNTON**, business man and prominent manufacturer, his specialty being the cotton oil business---who after a most successful business career, died in 1907. (A sketch of Mr. Thornton also appears in this work.) Such in briefest outline is the life record of one of the men who contributed much to the rebuilding of Georgia and of Atlanta after property values had been swept away by the destruction of war.

The ancestral lines of General Austell present some features strong interest. The name is a very rare one, and the founder of the family in our country appears to have been William AUS-TELL, a member of a Cornish family of England---a captain in the Royal Navy who, moved by a spirit of adventure and a love of the wilderness, settled in the wilds of Western North Carolina and took up lands in the Big Yadkin district during the eighteenth century. His sons, Joseph, Amos, William and Samuel, inheriting the father's pioneer spirit, pressed on in the wilderness, going into Western North Carolina and East Tennessee, and their descendants were found in the van of those adventurous spirits who conquered the great Southwestern territory. The sons of Joseph went as far west as Arkansas and Texas. Stephen AUSTELL making a name for himself in the one Star State." Amos moved to Middle Tennessee, William moved to Spartanburg, SC, and later to East Tennessee. Samuel after becoming a famous Indian fighter in Alabama, migrated to South America

In Spartanburg William AUSTELL met and married Jane WILKINS, whose parents, William WILKINS and Elizabeth TERRELL, had moved with their family from Culpeper, Virginia. Elizabeth Terrell was a reigning belle and a woman of rare beauty. There were objections to the marriage by the ambitious parents, whose preference was for a richer suitor---and the young couple took the matter in their own hands and eloped. They crossed the mountains into the new State of Franklin which afterwards became Tennessee, and settled near the pre-

sent site of Dandridge, Jefferson county, and there **Alfred AUSTELL** was born, January 14, 1814.

His mother was a woman of strong Christian character and although struggling with the adverse conditions of pioneer life, her strong family pride planted in her children the story of their rich inheritance. Her father was a descendant of Captain **Richard WILKINS**, of the Royal Navy, a Welshman by birth who became engaged in the West India trade, and whose sons, **Andrew** and **John**, settled in Virginia, where John patented thirteen hundred acres of land in the upper part of county on the second creek of Nansemond river. He brought with him twenty-five indentured servants, including his Negro slaves. **Andrew's son**, **John**, settled in Northumberland county where he married a daughter of **Richard HAYNEY**. **John's son William**, married **Elizabeth TERRELL** at Richland, in the plantation of **Anthony HAYNEY**, then a Burgess Northumberland county, and they moved to Spartanburg, SC.

TYRRELL, of the Royal Navy the holdings of the Earl of Shaftesbury in the Proprietary Rights of the Colony of Carolina. He thus became one of the Lords Propietors of the most magnificent domains ever granted by a sovereign to individuals. Captain John was killed in 1692 at the battle of Newport, in Flanders, and never came to America to see his princely domain which included one-ninth right to both the Carolinas, Georgia and Alabama and Mississippi as far west as the Mississippi river. His son, William, came to Virginia and settled in Hanover County in 1721. The line in America runs from William¹ of Hanover to Timothy²; to Robert³ of New Kent; to Robert⁴ of Orange; to Edmund⁵; to William⁶ of Culpeper; to Elizabeth², who married William WILKINS and became the grandmother of the subject of this sketch.

Editor's Note: We now have a 4th theory of the father of William who m. Susannah. I can't say whether this theory is correct, but I am confident that there were not 7 generations in this family between 1721 and 1756 when Elizabeth "Betsy" TERRELL who m. William WILKINS was born. That mathematical impossibility casts doubt upon the entire ancestry record cited here. DFB

A similar and short biography of **Alfred AUSTELL** appears in: Dictionary of Georgia Biography VOLUME ONE; Edited by Kenneth Coleman and Charles Stephen Gurr; Pages 39-40. This sketch is by E. M. THOMAS, Gordon Junior College 1934. From that bio. it appears that Mrs. Francina CAMER-**ON Austell** was still living in 1934. Portions of this bio. have been incorporated into the one above. Mr. THOMAS cited the following sources: Atlanta Constitution, 8 December 1881; Walter G. Cooper, Official History of Fulton County (1934); Franklin M. Garrett, Atlanta and Environs (1954); John R. Hornaday, Atlanta, Yesterday, Today, and Tomorrow (1922); Clark Howell, Book of Georgia (1920); Lucian Lamar Knight, Georgia and Georgians (1917), and History of Fulton County, Georgia (1930); Thomas H. Martin Atlanta, Its Builders (1902); William J. Northen, ed., Men of Mark in Georgia (1907-- 1974); Wallace P. Reed, History of Atlanta, Georgia (1889); C. Mildred Thompson, Reconstruction in Georgia (1971).

- A treatise on the constitution of Georgia, by Walter McElreath; Part 3; Page: 573; ". . . all distinctions of actions into real, personal and mixed are abolished, Austell v. Swann, 74 Ga. 278."
- **Alfred AUSTELL**: 1850 census, Campbell County GA; census taker used household number as person number. Webmaster broke census up by alphabet making it necessary to search each section to find all the persons in this household. Household 712 enumerated Nov 02 1850;
- 1st person; **Memery H. TURNER** 20 M Farmer SC page 454B line 3
- 2nd person; **Adeline TURNER** 25 F GA page 454B line 4 http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Campbell_Census_1850_ S-Z.htm
- 3rd person; **H. F. MOTES** 28 M Grocery Keeper \$50 SC page 454B line 5
- 4th person; **Thomas E. GLOVER** 24 M M.D. GA page 454B line 6
- http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Campbell_Census_1850_ G-K.htm
- 5th person; **Alfred AUSTELL** 36 m Merchant \$4000 TN page 454B line 7
- http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Campbell_Census_1850_ A-F.htm
- 6th person; **William B. SWANN** 24 M Clerk \$200 TN page 454B line 8
- http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Campbell_Census_1850_S-Z.htm
- **1880 census Alfred AUSTELL** [obviously his name was either misspelled or misread and his age misstated or misread.]
- **Alford A. AUSTUL** Self M Male W 46 TN Banker SC SC b. ca1834 [age was 66 not 46]
- **Francena AUSTUL** Wife M Female W 46 GA Keeps House GA GA b. ca1834
- William N. AUSTUL Son M Male W 26 GA Dry Goods Merchant TN GA b. ca1854; m.before 1880
- Idolena ? Austul Dau-L M Female W 18 GA IRE GA b. ca1862
- Leliar AUSTUL Dau S Female W 13 GA TN GA b. ca1867 Alford AUSTUL Son S Male W 4 GA TN GA b. ca1876
- Rest of household black servants: Cook; Chambermaid; & Coachman
- Source Information: Census Place *Atlanta, Fulton, Georgia*; Family History Library Film 1254148; NA Film Number T9-0148; Page Number 506D
- i. William W. AUSTELL b. ca1854 m. Idolena. Dry Goods Merchant; builder of the first modern office building in Atlanta, and organizer of the first refrigerating car service in the South [Men of Mark Vol. 3, p. 362]; member of the Pioneeer Citizens' Society of Atlanta GA, 1902, [History of Atlanta and its Pioneers, p. 395]
- ii. **Janie AUSTELL** married **James SWANN**, of Inman, Swann and Company, who was the able successor

- of General Austell as president of the Atlanta National Bank, and who has himself since passed away. [before 1911]
- +119. iii. **Leila AUSTELL** b. ca 1867; married 1881 **Albert Edwards THORNTON**
- 120. iv. **Alfred AUSTELL**, **Jr.** b. ca1876. and two others who died at birth.
- **42.** William Terrell WILKINS (William² William¹) b.28 Sep 1818-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC; d. May 1896 Texas; m. 12 Feb 1846 **Pamelia Adeline DUNCAN** b.ca1823-Spartanburg, Spartanburg, SC; d. 1859: children:
- +121. i. **Cromwell Duncan WILKINS** b.26 Nov 1837-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 122. ii. **Robert Perry WILKINS** b.6 Feb 1839-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC; d. ca1862
- 123. iii. **Texas Independence WILKINS** b.4 Jul 1841-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 124. iv. **Mary Elizabeth WILKINS** b.25 Jun 1843-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC; d. 1883
- 125. v. **William Decator WILKINS** b.5 Nov 1845-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 126. vi. **Augustus Lafayette WILKINS** b.1 Sep 1847-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 127. vii. **John Brown WILKINS** b.13 Jun 1849-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 128. viii. **Martha Mildred WILKINS** b.21 May 1851-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 129. ix. **Terresa Alice Maud WILKINS** b.26 Jun 1853-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- 130. x. **Benjamin Franklin WILKINS** b.15 Jun 1855-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- +131. xi. **Landrum Lee WILKINS** b.28 Apr 1857-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC
- +132. xii. **Boyce Earl WILKINS** b.28 Apr 1857-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC, USA
- **45. Sarah** or **Sally DRAPER** (Nancy², William¹) b. on 6 Mar 1806 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 28 Aug 1875 in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 69, tombstone says Wife of Smith LIPSCOMB. Sarah married **Smith LIPSCOMB** on 21 Oct 1824 in Union, SC, USA.¹
- She is buried by a **Wm. LIPSCOMB**, a CSA marker but with no dates this is likely her son.
- General Notes: Sources for all children come from census records and Mrs. Adele French Feinga family group records. " See Smith's sources."
- Pat Gilbert records via email:
- Smith was the son of **John LIPSCOMB** (**Sr**) (1761-1827) and **Sarah "Sally" SMITH** (1767-1860). Smith LIPSCOMB (1804-1884) d. 14 Aug 1884 Union Meth. Cem. Wellington, Calhoun Co. AL, at 80 years of age. Smith's birth/death dates are from the book "LIPSCOMB 300 years in America", pg. 221 and reconfirmed by the DRAPER Family Book. Smith's daybook also confirms his birth date. Smith and Sally DRAPER LIPSCOMB's 12 children are confirmed by the DRAPER book Some personal papers of Smith LIPSCOMB say "I started the

move from Spartanburg SC 27 Dec 1845 and reached Alabama Benton Co. AL 16 Jan 1846." This means they were traveling with the Joshua DRAPER's family.

Smith is buried in Union Cem., Wellington per several books but his name does not show in the cemetery records. Per Carolyn Boozer, A Wellington resident and Lucenda LIPSCOMB descendant, there is no marker, only a large rock.

1860 Smith apparently rode his horse Scott back to his home country in Spartanburg District based on a Dec 17, 1860 letter from Smith to wife Sarah. He writes reaching SC on the 13th. He visited Charlie Littlejohn, Uncle Richard Simmons, Sarah and Daniel Davis (m. to Sarah WILKINS, sister of Nancy WILKINS who m. Joshua DRAPER) and Uncle John and his brother Edward, the Phillips, Agness (Smith LIPSCOMB's sister) and Thomas (Agnes's son).

[According to the Union Methodist Church, Wellington, Calhoun Co. (formerly Benton Co), AL cemetery list, Sarah is buried by a William (no dates on record). Pat Gilbert: patorren@gulftel.com. I have visited the cemetery and have a photo of the gravestone for Sarah and it states wife of Smith Lipscomb. The stone for William is a CSA marker and he is the son of Smith & Sarah. No stone found for Smith. Sara Rich: sarabrich@aol.com]; [In Calhoun Co. AL USGenWeb site, they discuss some "Records of Ante-Bellum Southern Plantations from Revolution through the Civil War." Part 7 of these papers are the Lipscomb Family Papers. They supposedly include a lot of correspondence of Smith Lipscomb, Jr. and wife Sally Draper (my ancestor). Has anyone ever seen these papers or know a library that contains them. Thanks, Pat Gilbert.

Suggest you try college in Jacksonville, Calhoun Co., AL. This library had a fairly good genealogical section when I was there abt 1983/84. Elloree: email "Hidden"

I would try Clements Library in Ann Arbor Michigan. I have been there and looked at the Folts Family Papers, and I believe they have MANY more "Family papers". They have a website, but I don't know it right off hand. Jackie Holloway: justatwig76@hotmail.com]

1880 Census

- S. LIPSCOMB Self W Male W 76 SC Farming VA VA [b. ca1804 probably Smith]
- E. LIPSCOMB Son S Male W 31 AL Farming SC SC [b. ca1849, probably Edward]
- Mary LIPSCOMB Dau S Female W 45 SC Works In Farm SC SC [b. ca1835]
- Agnes LIPSCOMB Dau S Female W 42 SC Works In Farm SC SC [b. ca1838]
- Katie LIPSCOMB Dau S Female W 34 SC Works In Farm SC SC [b. ca1846, probably Katherine]

Source Information: Census Place Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama; Family History Library Film 1254004; NA Film Number T9-0004 Page Number 560B

children of Sally DRAPER & Smith LIPSCOMB:

- i. **Missoura "Caroline" LIPSCOMB** b. on 18 Sep 1825 in Spartanburg, SC, USA⁵ and d. on 1 Jan 1900 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA, at age 74.
- ii. **Lucinda Elender LIPSCOMB** b. on 15 May 1827 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. on 7 Jul 1908 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA, at age 81. Lucinda

- married **George Alexander Brittain** on 16 Nov 1848 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA.⁶ [The child that Smith and Sally had, is named Lucinda, that I descend from. **Jeanne Sidor: JSIDORJ@cs.com**]
- iii. Nancy Wilkins LIPSCOMB b. on 20 May 1829 in Union, SC, USA⁷ and d. on 31 Aug 1884, at age 55. Nancy married Joshua Burgess on 21 Feb 1856 in Benton, Alabama, USA. [Nancy Wilkins LIPSCOMB. SC b. 1829 m. Joshua BURGESS bef 1857. Louisa LIPSCOMB b. SC 1831/1832 m. William BURGESS Calhoun Co. AL. Nancy and Louisa were sisters, daughters of Smith LIPSCOMB and Sally DRAPER. Would like to share and compare info on these lines. Pat Gilbert]
- +136. iv. **Louisa LIPSCOMB** b on 23 Jun 1832 in Spartanburg, SC, USA, d. on 3 Jan 1912 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 79, and was buried in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA. [see above, direct ancestor of Pat Gilbert]
- 137. v. Mary "Polly" Holman LIPSCOMB b. on 8 Oct 1833 in SC, USA and d. on 30 Nov 1893, at age 60. Another name for Mary was Polly; Unmarried
- 138. vi. **Joshua Draper LIPSCOMB** b. on 8 Mar 1836 in SC, USA and d. on 13 Sep 1861 in Warrington, Escambia, Florida, USA, at age 25. According to the DRAPER book: Joshua d. in the Civil War, while he was stationed in Warrington, FL. He apparently d. from a sickness, not combat. His brother, Wm., was there.
- 139. vii. **Agnes R. LIPSCOMB**⁵ b. on 27 Jun 1838 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. on 1 Mar 1910 in Alabama, USA, at age 71
- +140. viii. **William Ozro LIPSCOMB** b. on 25 Jun 1841 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 2 Jun 1877 in Alabama, USA, at age 35. [see above]
- 141. ix. **Mildred "Millie" Draper LIPSCOMB**^{5, 7} b. on 20 Jul 1843 in SC, USA and d. on 28 Nov 1926 in Alabama, USA, at age 83; m. **Allen REVIS** on 10 Mar 1873 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA.
- 142. x. **Katherine Draper LIPSCOMB**^{5, 7} b. on 18 Sep 1844 in SC, USA and d. on 29 Sep 1933 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA, at age 89 BURIED: Union Cem. Another name for Katharine was Kate.
- 143. xi. **John H. LIPSCOMB** 1848 [twin b. AL; all above b. SC; Elizabeth Lipscomb; liblip@charter.net]
- 144. xii. Edward "Smith" LIPSCOMB^{5, 7} b. on 22 Dec 1848 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., d. on 28 Mar 1926 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 77, and was buried in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA. [twin b. AL] [I have information about a "Smith" LIPSCOMB who was a sheriff in Fannin County Texas. He was my Great Grandfather's brother. He fought in the War Between the States. Smith was sworn-in as sheriff of Fannin Cty., in 1876 by then Gov. Richard Coke. I have that document on my wall. I have a picture of him. Jerry A. Lipscomb: jalipscomb@hotmail.com] [If the sheriff is the same Smith LIPSCOMB, he must have returned to AL. Need more work on this. DFB]

145. xiii. **John H. LIPSCOMB** was b. on 22 Dec 1848 in Alabama, USA and d. on 16 Jan 1849 in Alabama, USA.

46. Lucinda DRAPER (Nancy² William¹) b. on 1 May 1808 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 20 May 1883 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA, at age 75, and was buried in Union Meth. Cem., Calhoun, Alabama, USA. From Pat Gilbert's records:In Lucinda's application for a widow's pension, she says A few years after our marriage we moved to Packlett (Pacolet) River in Spartanburg Co. SC lived there 2 years then moved to our own land about 1 1/2 miles distant and we moved 1849 to what is now Calhoun Co. AL and have lived there ever since.

Lucinda married **James KIRBY** on 26 Jan 1830 in Union, SC, USA.

1850 Census Benton Co. AL James 56, Lucinda 42, Nancy 19, Mildred 13, Joshua 14, Julia 11, Sarah 8, Adaline 5, Martha 3. From Pat Gilbert's records: James' War of 1812 papers from National Archives in Wash. DC confirm his wife was Lucinda DRAPER, his death date when Lucinda applied for widow pension, but it gave their marriage date as Jan 28, 1827 rather than Jan 26, 1830? It confirmed they lived in Peeks Hill, Calhoun Co. AL and that Lucinda d. in Jacksonville, AL. The other question that arose was James Kirby's birth year. It said he would be age 78 in August and papers were dated July 1871. This would make his birth 1793, which also what the 1850 census infers. 1870 census though confirms the 1791 which is also on his headstone. Per an article in the Anniston Star years ago, James KIRBY was one of the early settlers of Union Community i.e., place where Union United Methodist Church still stands today in Wellington, Calhoun Co. AL. They were Methodist and "highly respected in the community. Their only son Joshua lived in the home place and was a planter."

Children from this marriage were:

- 146.i. **Nancy E. KIRBY** was b. on 16 Nov 1830 in SC, USA, ¹⁰ d. on 29 May 1907 in Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 76, and was buried in Union Meth. Cem., Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA
- 147.ii. **Susan Elizabeth KIRBY** was b. on 27 Dec 1832 in Spartanburg, SC, USA, 11 d. on 23 Mar 1875 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA, at age 42, and was buried in Union Meth. Cem., Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA
- 148.iii. **Mary Catherine KIRBY** was b. on 18 Jun 1835 in Spartanburg, SC, USA¹¹ and d. on 27 Apr 1837 in Spartanburg, SC, USA, at age 1.
- 149.iv. **Joshua Richard KIRBY** was b. on 13 May 1837 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. on 22 Aug 1906 in Union Meth. Cem., Wellington, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 69.
- 150.v. Mildred KIRBY was b. in 1837 in SC, USA.
- 151.vi. Julia KIRBY was b. in 1839 in SC, USA.
- 152.vii. Sarah KIRBY was b. in 1842 in SC, USA.
- 153.viii. Adaline KIRBY was b. in 1845 in SC, USA.
- 154.ix. Martha KIRBY was b. in 1847 in SC, USA.
- **47. Vianna DRAPER** (Nancy² William¹) b. on 4 Apr 1810 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 4 Oct 1877 in Ballplay, Alabama,

USA at age 67. Vianna married **Charles LITTLEJOHN** on 30 Sep 1827 in Union, SC, USA.

1850 census Benton Co. AL pg 389 fam 840 Charles 47, Vina 40, Wm 17, Chester 15, Daniel 12, Robertson 10, Thomas 8, Morris A. 6, Mary C. 4, Nancy E. 2. All b. in SC.

1860 census Calhoun Co. AL fam 957 Charles 56, Vianna 50, Robertson 20, Thomas 18, Morris A. 16, Catharine 15, Nancy E. 13, James C. 9, Sarah 7, Mary LITTLEJOHN 77. All b. in SC except James and Sarah b. in AL.

CENSUS:1870 Calhoun Co. AL Tom 28, Mary J. 30, M.A. 3 (f), C. J. 1 (m), Viana 60. Mary 86, J.C. 19, Sallie 17

From an internet query 11/01 from tw littlejohn twlj@knology.net

I show father as **Ignatious LITTLEJOHN** b. 1777 d. 1840's. I have mother as **Mary MOORE** who moved with sons to Benton Co. (now Calhoun Co. AL in 1847. Died in home of daughter-in-law, Vianna DRAPER, in Calhoun Co. AL in 1870's. This person gave me most of the info of this family.

Charles and Vianna lost five sons during the Civil War. Their sons William, Chester, Daniel Draper, and Robertson all served in Company D "The Dudley Snow Rangers" of the 51st Alabama Cavalry "Partisan Rangers" Regiment, CSA. Chester and Robertson enlisted as Privates on May 27, 1862 at Oxford, Calhoun County, Alabama. They were recruited by their uncle Robert Wilkins DRAPER (1820-1894) who was the Captain of the company. Dudley SNOW, a local pioneer, was instrumental in the Company's organization. The Company assembled and camped on Mr. SNOW's land while training. The regiment was organized at Oxford on August 11, 1862. The regiment was commanded by Colonel **John T. MORGAN** of Dallas County. AL. The regiment was ordered to TN to join the Army of the TN CSA. It was placed in the Brigade of Brigader General James HAGAN. HAGAN's brigade was in Brigader General Nathan B. FORREST'S Cavalry Corp of the Army of the Tennessee C. S. A. The Fifty-first arrived in the wake of BRAGG's abortive offensive into Kentucky and experienced its first action on November 5, 1862 near La Vergne, TN where they fought well in a Confederate victory. Robertson was killed in action on June 27, 1863 at the Battle of Shelbyville in TN. Chester was captured on October 7, 1863 during an engagement with Union forces at Farmington, TN. He was held at Nashville, TN until October 14, 1863. He was then transferred to the Military Prison at Louisville, KY. The next day, October 15, 1863, he was sent on to the Prisoner of War Camp called Camp Morton. Camp Morton is located near Indianapolis, IN. Chester d. of pneumonia on February 1, 1864 at the Camp. He is buried in the Green Lawn Cemetery near Indianapolis. Charles d. on October 13, 1868 near Cross Plains (now Piedmont), Calhoun County, AL. According to family tradition the loss of his sons broke his health. He is buried at the Littlejohn Cemetery near Piedmont. Vianna d. on October 4, 1877 near Cross Plains, Calhoun County, Alabama. She is also buried at the Littlejohn Cemetery. Children from this marriage were:

+155. i. **Adaline LITTLEJOHN** was b. on 28 Nov 1828 in Spartanburg, SC, USA, d. on 11 May 1908 in Iredell, Bosque, Texas, USA, at age 79, and was buried in Iredell, Bosque, Texas, USA.

156.ii. Joshua LITTLEJOHN was b. about 1830 in Spartan-

- burg, SC, USA and d. age 6 mo in Spartanburg, SC, USA, about age -1824.
- 157.iii. **Harriet LITTLEJOHN** was b. about 1831 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. about 1841 in Union, SC, USA, about age 10.
- +158. iv. **William LITTLEJOHN** was b. on 10 Oct 1833 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. on 29 Oct 1863, at age 30.
- 159.v. **Chester Littlejohn**¹² was b. in 1835 in SC, USA. Served in Civil War in Co D the Dudley Snow Rangers of the 51st AL Cavalry Partisan Rangers Reg. CSA. Died in the War.
- 160.vi. **Lucinda LITTLEJOHN** was b. about 1836 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. 1 yr 10 mo in Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 161.vii. **Daniel DRAPER Littlejohn**¹³ was b. on 29 Aug 1838 in Spartanburg, SC, USA and d. of measles on 9 Sep 1863, at age 25. Jonathan Mallard's web site http://www.c
 - zone.net/jon/Family/littlejohn/Littlejohn4.htm **Daniel Draper LITTLEJOHN** (Charles4, Ignatius3, Charles2, Marcellus1) was b. on August 29, 1838 in Spartanburg District, SC. He moved to Union District with his parents and siblings in about 1840. In about 1849 he moved to Benton County, Alabama with his parents and siblings. He met and married **Sarah COCHRAN** in Benton/Calhoun County. They were married on January 10, 1861 in Calhoun County, Alabama. I do not know if they had any children. Daniel enlisted with his brothers, William, Chester and Robertson, on May 27, 1862 in the Confederate Army. Daniel enlisted for 3 years or the War.
- 162.viii. **Robertson LITTLEJOHN** was b. in 1840 in Union, SC, USA. Served in Civil War in Co D the Dudley Snow Rangers of the 51st AL Cavalry Partisan Rangers Reg. CSA. Died in the service.
- +163. ix. **Thomas LITTLEJOHN** was b. on 30 Nov 1841 in Union, SC, USA and d. on 11 Jul 1897 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA, at age 55.
- 164.x. Morris Augustus LITTLEJOHN was b. in 1844 in Union, SC, USA.
- +165. xi. Nancy Elizabeth LITTLEJOHN was b. on 28 Jun 1847 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 25 Aug 1886 in New Albany, Union, Mississippi, USA, at age 39, and was buried in New Harmony Cem.
- 166.xii. **James Calvin LITTLEJOHN** was b. on 9 Mar 1850 in Benton, Alabama, USA. ¹² CENSUS:1870 Calhoun Co. AL living with his mother and his brother, Tom and family
- 167.xiii. **Sarah Caroline LITTLEJOHN** was b. in 1853 in Alabama, USA. ¹² CENSUS:1870 Calhoun Co. AL living with her mother and her brother, Tom and family
- 168.xiv. **Mary Catherine LITTLEJOHN** was b. in 1856 in Union, SC, USA. Not with family in the 1860 or 1870 census.
- **48. Elizabeth DRAPER** (Nancy², William¹) [b: 1812 Spartanburg District, SC d: 25 Dec 1894 at age 82 Alexandria, Calhoun

Co, AL. m. 26 Dec 1836 Spartanburg Co, SC; **64. Aaron D. WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) [b: 24 Aug 1812 Spartanburg District, SC d: 14 Mar 1879 Calhoun Co, AL. Bill KING]

Notes: BIRTH-MARR-:FG record of Mrs. Adele French Feinga 55-477 Iosepa St, Laie, Hawaii 96762 (temple submission Nov 1987) Her source was listed as: rec. of Mrs. Mattie Smyth of Anniston, AL - the gr dau of Joshua/Nancy

Aaron and Elizabeth were cousins.

The Goucher Creek Church Records show Aaron D. WILKINS was dismissed by letter (meaning he was moving I guess) 1850 census Benton Co. AL fam 566 Aaron D. 38, Elizabeth 38, Martha 12, Daniel C.C. 10, Nancy 8, Moses J. 6, Robert M. 4, John L. 2.

1860 census Calhoun Co. AL Jacksonville twp. fam 202 A.D. WILKINS 47, Elizabeth 48, Marthia C. 22, D.D. 19, Nancy J. 17, Moses J. 16, Robert M. 14, John F. 11, Harriet T.E. 8, William M 5.

From Pat Gilbert:

Aaron was the son of Moses WILKINS (1785-1845) and Salley LIPSCOMB (1795-1849). Aaron (1812-1879) d. 14 Mar 1879 Union Meth.Cem.Wellington, Calhoun Co. AL, at 66 years of age. Reference Josh Drap Project for a list of the 8 children of Elizabeth and Aaron. I have only input details for my direct line. Apparently Aaron and wife Elizabeth (DRAPER) WILKINS came to Benton/Calhoun Co. about the same time (1845) as Elizabeth's parents (Joshua and Nancy (WILKINS) DRAPER. This is consistent with Aaron and Elizabth's first 4 children being b. in SC and then the latter four b. in AL beginning with Robert Milton WILKINS b. 1847.

Per an article on Early Settlers of Calhoun Co. in the Anniston Star (exact date unknown) by Bessie Coleman Robinson: " Aaron WILKINS, a kinsman of Nancy WILKINS DRAPER, and son of Moses WILKINS and Sally LIPSCOMBe, of Spartanburg district, married Elizabeth DRAPER in 1836 and came to Benton Co. in 1847, settling near the Drapers at Union. they later moved near Alexandria. They took an active part in the community affairs. Mrs. WILKINS lived to an advanced age, an intelligent woman, much beloved by neighbors and friends. The WILKINS had a large family of children. Martha C. b. in Spartanburg district in 1837, married M. M. Price of Benton. Daniel D. married Susan Phillips and lived at Cedar springs. He was a member of Wheeler's Calvary. Harriet J. married Henry Weaver and Nancy Jane married H. C. Weaver. Joshua Moses was killed in Tenn. during the War. Bob lived with his daughter Mrs. Smith. John b. in 1849 was another son and William b. 1854 in Benton lived in Oxford." Birth and death dates for Aaron and Elizabeth are confirmed by the Cemetery records as well as the DRAPER Book. The Book states that Aaron was Elizabeth's cousin.

I am looking for any information on **Aaron Davis WILKINS**. He was the son of **Moses** and **Sarah "Sallie" WILKINS** of Spartenburg, S.C.Aaron Davis WILKINS was born 1812 Spartenburg, S.C. He married **Elizabeth DRAPER**. I find him Calhoun Al. Alabama Land Patent 1850. I need names of his children and any other info you may have. Thank you. **Gloria Jerkins gmjerkins@aol.com**

Thank you so much for all the info on your WILKINS family. I really appreciate everything. I was hoping for a link with my

WILKINS who came from around Henry Co., GA. to Talladega/Clay Co., AL in the late 1830's or early 1840's. My gggrandfather was **William W. WILKINS** who was b. 1815 Henry Co., GA and died 1884 in Ashland, AL in Clay Co. Related families were **CARPENTER**, **HARLIN ROYSTER**, **WINKLE**, **GORDON**, **HARDIE**, & **HOPKINS**. Gloria Jerkins gmjerkins@aol.com

Aaron Davis WILKINS was my gr-gr-grandfather. **Bill KING** williamking@mediaone.net
Children:

- +169.i. **Martha Catherine WILKINS** was b. about 1837 in SC, USA. married **Matthew M. PRICE**
- +170.ii. **Daniel Draper "D. D. " WILKINS** b. about 1840 in SC, USA.
- +171.iii. Nancy "Jane" WILKINS b. in 1842 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA. married Henry C. WEAVER
- 172. iv. Moses Joshua WILKINS b: 26 Dec 1844 SC; d: 16
 Dec 1863 killed in action near Blains Cross Roads,
 Granger Co, TN (src1: Early Settlers of Calhoun
 County, Alabama, src2: Weaver, Martha Elizabeth
 WILKINS (1883-1968), Calhoun Co, AL, src3:
 Wheeler's Favorites Military service: Bet. Jun 1861
 16 Dec 1863 served in War Between the States,
 killed near Blains Cross Roads, Granger Co, TN, age
- 173. v. **Robert Milton "Bob" WILKINS** was b. on 2 Feb 1847 in Alabama, USA.
- +174. vi. **John Terrell WILKINS** was b. in 1848 in Alabama, USA.
- 175. vii. **Harriet Teriza Elizabeth WILKINS** b: 7 Jul 1852; in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA. married **Zachariah WAKEFIELD**
- +176. viii. **William Mattison "Mat" WILKINS** was b. on 4 Sep 1854 in Alabama, USA.
- **51. Daniel Davis DRAPER** (Nancy², William¹) b. on 14 Dec 1817 in Spartanburg, Spartanburg, SC, USA, d. on 3 Apr 1883, at age 65, and was buried in Oxford, Calhoun, Alabama, USA. [The book *Lipscomb 300 years in America* has the following info on pages 222-223. Child E. **Caroline Matilda WOOD** b 8 Jan 1822 Spartanburg Dist., SC d 17 July 1913 Calhoun Co. Al married 2 Jan 1840 **Daniel Davis DRAPER** b.1817, Spartanburg Dist, SC d 3 Apr 1883 Calhoun Co., Al, son of **Joshua DRAPER** and **Nancy WILKINS**. Barbara Mullins Mock: paulmock@worldnet.att.net

History of Spartanburg Co. SC 975.729 H21 Boise, ID library CENSUS:1850 Benton Co. AL fam. 752 Daniel D. 32, Caroline M. 29, Wm W. 9, Nancy E. 7, Joshua 5, James R. 2. All were b. in SC except James - AL.

1860 census Calhoun Co. AL fam 416 Oxford twp. D.D. DRAPER 44, Caroline 38, Nancy 16, Joshua 14, James 12, Marthia 9, Sarah 7, Millie 4, Ida 1, Chester LITTLEJOHN 24 (farm hand - nephew of Daniel)

1880 Oxford, Calhoun, AL Daniel D. 63 SC, Caroline 57 SC, James R. 32 AL, Ida E. 20 AL (Living with a Stokes family Daniel married **Caroline Matilda Wood** on 2 Jan 1840 in Spartanburg, Spartanburg, SC, USA.

Children from this marriage were:

- 177.i. **William Wood DRAPER** b. 21 Mar 1841 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 178.ii. **Nancy Elizabeth DRAPER** b. 10 Jul 1843 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 179.iii. **Joshua DRAPER** b. on 26 Aug 1845 in/of Spartanburg, SC. USA.
- 180.iv. **James Robert DRAPER** b. 23 Apr 1848 in Alabama, USA..
- 181.v. **Martha Caroline DRAPER** b. 13 Feb 1851 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 182.vi. **Sarah Lucinda DRAPER** b. 5 Dec 1853 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 183.vii. **Milly Catherine DRAPER** b. May 1856 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 184. viii. **Ida Emma Draper** was b. 13 Sep 1858 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA. Ida married **James Henry LEDBETTER** 4 Jun 1884 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA. Name-Birth-Marr: 1880 census
- 185.ix. **Davis Coleman DRAPER** was b. on 6 Nov 1860 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- 186. x. **Susan Tommie DRAPER** was b. on 6 Oct 1862 in/of Spartanburg, SC, USA.
- **52. Robert Wilkins DRAPER** (Nancy², William¹) b. on 27 Apr 1820 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 8 Jan 1894 in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA, at age 73, and was buried in Littlejohn Cem. Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA.

Notes: Birth-Marr-Death: Book - "Chicota, Forest Chapel, Rawhide and Razor Revisited" by Hicks, Renfro, and Wood. 1993; and *LITTLEJOHN Genealogy* by **Iris LITTLEJOHN McKown** for entire family

CENSUS:1850 Benton Co. AL fam 301 R.W. 30, Susan E. 24, Sarah A.E. 5, and Thomas M. 8/12. (census taken 30 Dec 1850)

1860 Calhoun Co. AL fam 294 Robert 40, Susan 34, Sarah A. 14, Thomas 10, Joshua 7, Nancy 6, Mary 3, John 8. All b. in AL except parents and Sarah were b. in SC. (Name changed from Benton to Calhoun in 1858)

1870 Lamar Co.TX Boise Library #1594 R.W. DRAPER 48, Nannie 16 ?, AL, J.R. 18 ? AL, Mary 13 AL; Ruth 9 AL.

In LIPSCOMB Papers there is a letter from R.L. DRAPER (maybe it is this Robert W.) written to Miss Caroline LIPSCOMB 4/12/1851 in Alexandria, Benton, AL. Writes "Dear Cousin" and mentions Moses, Lavenia (sister) and a sister Vianna. ????????

Notes from Pat Gilbert via email patorren@gulftel.com 11//01 1850 Census Calhoun Co. Pg 350 29th SubDiv Benton Co. AL: R. W. DRAPER 30 SC Farmer, Susan E. 24 SC, Sarah S. E. 5 SC Thomas M. 8/12 AL, John BRYAN 18 SC farmer, Samuel KELLY 26 1300 TN.

1860 Census Calhoun Co. AL Pg. 626 Middleton PO Range 5, 6 & 7 DRAPER- Robert 40 Farmer \$2500/10,000 SC; Susan 34 SC; Sarah A. 14 SC; Thomas 10 AL; Joshua 1 AL; Nancy 6 AL; Mary 3 AL 3; John 8 AL. (His high value for personal property is likely slaves)

Capt. Robert DRAPER married Susan LITTLEJOHN in SC and came with the other Drapers to Benton Co. They were also Bap-

tist and joined Mt. Zion in 1850, living in Alexandria Valley. He was an enthusiastic Southern partisan and at the outbreak of hostilities with the North, he volunteered his services at Mobile. Later he served as Captain in John T. Morgan's Div. He was in 51st AL Cavalry Reg. (Mounted) also known as The Dudley Snow Rangers.— they organized around Oxford, Calhoun Co. The regiment was used primarily to raid the enemy's lines of communications and to protect the flanks of the TN army. He resigned in 1863 due to health and at the close of the War, Capt. DRAPER moved to TX. Sons Richard and Tom lived in Oxford and son Robert (Bob) moved to AR. His 3 daughters accompanied Capt. DRAPER to TX where they lived. There are two tombstones (William and Willie) at Union Meth. Ch. in Wellington that were children who d. young labeled as Son/Dau. of R.W. and Susan E DRAPER.

Robert married **Susan Elliott LITTLEJOHN** on 21 Jan 1844 in Union, SC, USA.

SEARCHED: 1860 Lamar Co. TX census for this family - nil LITTLEJOHN, Susan E. (DRAPER)

Born: 26 May 1826 Died: 15 Nov 1867 Married:

Buried:in Littlejohn Cemetery. The grave is located in the southeast section.

[Richard Berry LITTLEJOHN was my great-great grandfather. He was born in SC on 12/9/1853, he died on 2/14/1935 in Redden Oklahoma. **Susan Elliott LITTLEJOHN** (married **Robert Wilkins DRAPER**) was his Aunt - the Daughter of William and Elizabeth Littlejohn. their son, Charles Pinckney was Richard Berry's father. He married (third wife) Nancy Jane Draper - his first cousin and Susan's daughter. **Sherry Ravan Trebus**: stre-bus@mymailboxes.us]

1880 census:

- R. W. DRAPER Self M Male W 60 SC Farmer SC --- [b. ca1820]
- Susan E. DRAPER Wife M Female W 54 SC H. C. SC --- [b. ca1826]
- Nancy ... DRAPER Dau S Female W 24 AL H. Ser NC --- [b. ca1856]
- Robert P. DRAPER Son S Male W 19 AL F. Hand SC --- [b. ca1861]
- J. AMBERSON Other S Male W 18 AL F. Hand SC ---
- Thomas DRAPER Son M Male W 30 AL SC --- [b. ca1850]
- Luler DRAPER Dau M Female W 24 AL SC --- [b. ca1856, placement & same birth year as Nancy suggests this is D-L]

Allen DRAPER G-Son S Male W 3 AL SC --- [b. ca1877]

Source Information: Census Place *Precinct 5, Lamar, Texas*; Family History Library Film 1255314; NA Film Number T9-1314; Page Number 182B

Children from this marriage were:

- 187 i. **Sarah A. E. or Sally DRAPER** b. 6 Nov 1845 SC, USA and d. 21 Sep 1909 Hugo, Oklahoma, USA, at age 63.
- 188.ii. **Thomas M. DRAPER** b. in May 1850 in Alabama, USA.
- 189 iii. **John Richard DRAPER** b. on 30 Jan 1852 Calhoun, Alabama, USA¹¹ and d. 24 Sep 1907 Oxford, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., at age 55; merchant and farmer. John married **Lillie Ann ALLEN** on 14 Feb 1889.
- +190. iv. Nannie DRAPER b. 18 Sep 1847 of Chicota, La-

- mar, Texas, USA, d. 19 Nov 1893 Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA, at age 46, and was buried in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA.
- 191.v. **Mary Emma DRAPER** was b. on 5 Jan 1857 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA. Mary m. **George Wallace HERNDON** on 22 Dec 1875 in Lamar, Texas, USA, contractor and mechanic
- +192. vi. **Robert Pinkney DRAPER** was b. on 4 Mar 1861 in Jacksonville, Calhoun, Alabama, USA., d. in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, and was buried in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA.
- 193.vii. **Daniel N. DRAPER** was b. on 21 Oct 1865, d. on 12 Apr 1870 in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA, at age 4, and was buried in Chicota, Lamar, Texas, USA. General Notes: BIRTH-DEATH: cemetery record Buried next to Susan E. DRAPER. From 1870-1880 Mortality Schedules Of Lamar County, Texas, compiled by Mary Stinson Claunch Lane, Paris, TX: Beat No. 5, No. 317; **D. N. DRAPER**; 4 year old white male; b. in Ark.; d. in Apr; cause **Fire Arm/Shot Accid.**

Robert married **Mrs. Carrie Williamson** 21 Aug 1884 in Oxford, Alabama, USA..

54. Millie Goudelock DRAPER (Nancy², William¹) was b. on 6 Jan 1827 in Union, SC, USA, d. on 16 Sep 1906, at age 79, and was buried in Union Cem., Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA.

Millie married **Pleasant Phillips LINDER** on 20 Feb 1849 in Calhoun, Alabama, USA..

General Notes: BIRTH-MARR-:FG record of Mrs. Adele French Feinga 55-477 Iosepa St, Laie, Hawaii 96762 (temple submission Nov 1987) Her source was listed as: rec. of Mrs. Mattie Smyth of Anniston, AL - the gr dau of Joshua/Nancy

1850 census Benton Co. AL $\,$ fam. 772 P. P. 23 and M. G. 23. Both b. in SC.

1880 Census

- P. P. LINDER Self M Male W 51 SC Physician VA SC [b. ca1829]
- M. G. LINDER Wife M Female W 51 SC Keeping House SC SC [b. ca1829]

Lizzie LINDER Dau S Female W 19 AL SC SC [b. ca1861]

Mattie LINDER Dau Female W 14 AL SC SC [b. ca1866, apparently twin]

Maggie LINDER Dau Female W 14 AL SC SC [b. ca1866, apparently twin]

Rest of household: 3 black servants.

Source Information:

Census Place *Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama*; Family History Library Film 1254004; NA Film Number T9-0004; Page Number 559A

Children from this marriage were:

- 194.i. **Mary LINDER** was b. on 29 Sep 1852 in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA..
- 195.ii. **Nannie LINDER** was b. about 1854 in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA..
- 196.iii. **Lizzie LINDER** was b. in 1863 in Alexandria, Calhoun, Alabama, USA..
- 197.iv. Boy LINDER was b. about 1867 in Alexandria, Cal-

houn, Alabama, USA..

- **55. William Madison WILKINS** (Aaron², William¹) b.-1-11-1820; d.-10-20-1874 m. **Mary Regina WILKES** b. 2-5-1827 d. 8-13-1905; [Gail & Black]; children:
- 198. i. Martha Mobley WILKINS Born 1845
- +199. ii. **John Jefferies WILKINS** b. 8-21-1847; d. 6-17-1927
- 200. iii. **Washington W. WILKINS** b. 8-8-1850; d. 6-28-1913 [one Washington WILKINS m. Fannie SIMMS Aug 30 1888 Orleans Parish Louisiana. http://www.cityscope.net/~daryl/wilkin-m.html
- 201. iv. **Thomas Bookter WILKINS** b. 2-25-1855; d. 6-4-1940
- 202. v. Oraney "Ora" A. WILKINS b. 1857
- 203. vi. William M. WILKINS b. 11-1-1859; d. 11-4-1878
- 204. vii. **David Hopkins WILKINS** b. 11-29-1867; d. 8-21-1900 [Gail & Black]
- **64. Aaron D. WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1812 1879 m. **41. Elizabeth DRAPER** (Nancy², William¹) 1812 1894; children already listed under her.
- **65. Elizabeth F. WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) m. **Mark KIRBY**: children:
- 205. i. Sarah KIRBY
- 206. ii. Ella KIRBY
- 207. iii. Mary KIRBY
- 208. iv. John KIRBY
- **66.** Teresa Elizabeth WILKINS (Moses², William¹) 1814 1892 m. Tollison KIRBY 1812-1910 (supposedly included in *Coweta County* [GA] *Chronicles* by Jones & Reynolds); ["One of the children of Moses and Sally Wilkins was Terisa Elizabeth Wilkins b. in Spartanburg, S. C. 23 Nov. 1814, d. in Newnan, Ga. 10 Jan. 1892, m. 17 May 1831 Judge Tollison Kirby, b. 12 June 1812, d. 26 Aug. 1900." DICKEN] children: +209. i. **Sara Jane KIRBY** 1832 1887
- **67. John Lee WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1816 1860 m.
- Elizabeth MC CLENDON 1820 1879 (Mrs. Kenady's greatgreat grandfather); children:
- 210. i. Terrisa Caladonia WILKINS 1846 m. W. J. SMITH
- +211. ii. **Julius Cezar WILKINS** 1848 1926
- +212. iii. America Mexicana WILKINS 1850 1930
- 213. iv. **Monterey LeMar WILKINS** 1852 1868
- 214. v. Aaron Moses Alvanaz WILKINS 1854 1855
- +215. vi. **Cora Caroline WILKINS** 1856 1933
- 216. vii. Leoline Elizabeth WILKINS 1858 1859
- 217. viii. **Elizabeth WILKINS** 1860 1879
- **68. Harriet E. WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1818 1895 m. **James WOOD** 1812-1908
- 218. i. Sallie WOOD 1838-
- 219. ii. Moses WOOD 1841 -
- 220. iii. William WOOD
- 221. iv. Adolphus (Dolph) Nutt WOOD 1846-

- **69. Sallie Smith WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1823-1878 m1. **Joel H. GARRISON** 1874; children:
- 222. i. Joel H. Beauregard GARRISON 1861 -

Sallie Smith WILKINS m2. **John Hall LIPSCOMB, Sr.** 1796 - 1858

- 223. ii. William Thomas LIPSCOMB 1842 -
- 224. iii. Sarah Elizabeth LIPSCOMB 1846 -
- 225. iv. **David S. LIPSCOMB** 1848 -
- 226. v. Nancy Agnes LIPSCOMB 1855 -
- 227. vi. Harriet Teresa LIPSCOMB 1857-
- 228. vii. John Hall LIPSCOMB, Jr. 1858 –
- **70. Caroline Melissa WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1825 1894 m. **Samuel Moore LITTLEJOHN** 1818 1898; children:
- 229. i. Millie Adeline LITTLEJOHN 1846 -
- 230. ii. Moses Wilkins LITTLEJOHN 1851 -
- 231. iii. **Sarah E. LITTLEJOHN** 1853 -
- 232. iv. Mary LITTLEJOHN
- 233. v. James Farrar LITTLEJOHN 1860 -
- 234. vi. **Hattie T. LITTLEJOHN** 1863 -
- 235. vii. Sam LITTLEJOHN 1863 -
- 236. vii. Felix LITTLEJOHN 1846 -
- 237. viii. **Aaron LITTLEJOHN** 1854 –
- **71.** Mary (Narcissa) Adeline WILKINS (Moses², William¹) 1825 1897 m. Jonathan GOFORTH 1815 1882; children:
- 238. i. Moses WILKINS GOFORTH 1843 -
- 239. ii. **J. Preston GOFORTH** 1845 -
- 240. iii. Mary Caroline (Carrie) GOFORTH 1848 -
- 241. iv. **John B. GOFORTH** 1850 -
- 242. v. William D. GOFORTH 1852 -
- 243. vi. **Terrell GOFORTH** 1854 -
- 244. vii. **Kansas R. GOFORTH** 1856 -
- 245. viii. **W. Cliff GOFORTH** 1858 -
- 246. ix. **Edward GOFORTH** 1860 -
- 247. x. **Robert E. L. GOFORTH** 1864 -
- **72. Robert T. WILKINS** (Moses², William¹) 1829 1873 m. **Violet MOORHEAD** 1829 1879; children:
- 248. i. Ed WILKINS
- 249. ii. Robert WILKINS, Jr.
- 250. iii. John H. WILKINS
- 251. iv. William WILKINS
- 252. v. Martha WILKINS
- 253. vi. Harriet WILKINS
- **73. William Davis WILKINS** (Moses², William¹)1840 ?; m. **Harriet Golightly BARNETT**; children:
- 254. i. Sallie Rosa WILKINS 1880 1960
- **78. John Terrell WILKINS** (John², William¹) b. ca 1830 m. **Elizabeth BROWN** [John WILKINS and Polly LIPSCOMBE's son, John Terrell WILKINS, born about 1830 is the Gr Gr grandfather of my sister-in-law. Christine Payne cissiep@aol.com] [James Roland WILKINS was the son of John Terrell WILKINS & Elizabeth BROWN; John T. WILKINS

- was son of John WILKINS & Polly LIPSCOMBE. Terrell WEAVER: teweaver@hamlet.ubcg.edu] children:
- +255. i. James Roland WILKINS m. Telitha Elizabeth WEBSTER;
- +256. ii. Simpson Bobo WILKINS
- 257. iii. **Ball WILKINS**, president of *Mary Louise Mills*, and by several sisters. [Survivors of Simpson Bobo WILKINS]

Fourth Generation (Great Grandchildren)

- **79.** Mary Jane Roddye GILLENWATERS (William Terrell GILLENWATER³, Mary "Polly"², William¹)30 Dec. 1819 29 Aug. 1890; fraduated from the old Knoxville Female Academy and soon afterward m. 27 Oct. 1836 **Robert Allison BROWN**, of Roane Co. TN; moved to Cass Co. MO in 1846; children:
- 258. i. **William Gillenwaters BROWN**, [b. 11 April 1838, a Confederate soldier serving throughout the War Between the States DICKEN]
- 259. ii. **John W BROWN** ["b. 29 Mar. 1840" ibid.]
- 260. iii. **Thomas BROWN** ["b. 20 Mar. 1842" ibid.]
- 261. iv. **Robert Allison BROWN, Jr**. ["b. 3 Dec. 1844" ibid.]
- +262. v. **Elizabeth Gillenwaters BROWN** ["b. 25 Oct. 1847" ibid.]
- 263. vi. **Samuel BROWN** ["Samuel Eskridge Brown, b. 1 Feb. 1850" ibid.]
- 264. vii. Walter Roddye BROWN ["b. 18 July 1853: ibid.]
- **84.** Margaret Elizabeth GILLENWATERS (Thomas Jefferson GILLENWATER³, Mary "Polly"², William¹) b. 18 Jan 1836 Effingham Co., IL, d. 19 Apr 1885 Coles Co., IL; m. 5 Apr 1854 Janesville, Effingham Co., IL John White RODGERS b. 10 Feb 1831 Morgan Co., IL; d. 13 Apr 1884 Coles Co., IL; buried in Old Gordon (shiloh, now Thomas Lincoln Cemetery; children:
- i. James Farnsworth RODGERS b. 10 Jun 1857
 Coles Co. IL d. 31 Aug 1918 Louisville, KY; doctor, graduated 188? Rush Medical College Chicago, IL;
 m. 30-Oct 1889 at Falling Waters Church, Berkley WV Mary Heugh BEALL Hedges (1866--1936).
- +266. ii. **Mary Lavonia RODGERS** 1859-1922 [TT p.
- iii. Isaac Emmet RODGERS (20 Aug 1862--2 Nov 1864) b/d Coles Co. IL; buried Old Gordon Cemetery.
- +268. iv. **William Baker RODGERS** (7 Jan 1865--18 Feb 1924)
- v. **Hiram Wood RODGERS** (9 Apr 1868--30 Dec 1941) b. Janesville, Coles, IL; d. Anaconda MT; buried Hill Cemetery, attorney; Anaconda MT; never married.
- +270. vi. Henry Gillenwaters RODGERS (6 Jul 1871--?)

1880 Census appears to be above family.

John W. RODGERS Self M Male W 49 IL Farmer KY KY b. ca1831

- Margret E. RODGERS Wife M Female W 44 IL Keeping House TN TN b. ca1836
- **James F. RODGERS** Son S Male W 22 IL Clerk Store IL IL b. ca1858
- Mary L. RODGERS Dau Female W 20 IL Teaching School IL IL b. ca1860
- William B. RODGERS Son Male W 15 IL Farmer IL IL b. ca1865
- **Hiram W. RODGERS** Son S Male W 12 IL Farmer IL IL b. ca1868
- **Henry G. RODGERS** Son S Male W 8 IL IL IL b. ca1872 Source Information: Census Place *Pleasant Grove, Coles, Illinois*; Family History Library Film 1254183; NA Film Number T9-0183; Page Number 267C.
- **93. Samuel Elbert GOUDELOCK** (Adam Saffold GOUDELOCK³, Milly², William¹) 1830 ?; m. **Naomi Jane PARKER**; children:
- 271. i. Margaret GOUDELOCK
- 272. ii. Elizabeth GOUDELOCK
- 273. iii. Nancy Rebecca GOUDELOCK m. John Logan WELLS, Jr.
- **94. William Lipscomb GOUDELOCK** (Adam Saffold GOUDELOCK³, Milly², William¹) 1833 1917; m. **Nancy Rebecca MOREHEAD** 1835 1900;

1880 Census:

- W. L. GOUDELOCK Self M Male W 47 SC Cour. Of County SC SC b. ca1833
- Nancy R. GOUDELOCK Wife M Female W 45 SC Keeping House SC SC b. ca1835
- Maggie D. GOUDELOCK Dau S Female W 21 SC At Home SC SC b. ca1859 [Margaret]
- Samuel D. GOUDELOCK Son S Male W 20 SC Clerk In Store SC SC b. ca1860
- W. E. Bookter GOUDELOCK Son S Male W 14 SC At Home SC SC b. ca1866
- **Adam S. GOUDELOCK** Son S Male W 11 SC At Home SC SC b. ca1869
- Hannah A. GOUDELOCK Dau S Female W 8 SC SC SC b. ca1872
- **Elizabeth C. GOUDELOCK** Dau S Female W 6 SC SC SC b. ca1874
- Mary E. MOOREHEAD Sister-L S Female W 36 SC SC SC b. ca1844
- Violet P. MOOREHEAD Sister-L Female W 27 SC SC SC b. ca1853
- Source Information: Census Place *Goudeysville*, *Union*, *SC*; Family History Library Film 1255242; NA Film Number T9-1242; Page Number 546B.
- **Samuel Davis GOUDELOCK** was also enumerated at his employer's (uncle) household:
- Walter MOOREHEAD Self M Male W 33 SC Merchant SC SC
- **Delilah MOOREHEAD** Wife M Female W 28 SC Keeping House SC SC
- 4 small children

Terrell Trails

Samuel GOUDELOCK Nephew S Male W 20 SC Clerk In Dry Goods Store SC SC

6 servants

Source Information: Census Place Pinckney, Union, SC;Family History Library Film 1255242; NA Film Number T9-1242; Page Number 610B

Children of William Lipscomb GOUDELOCK & Nancy Rebecca MOREHEAD:

- 274. i. Mary Delilah GOUDELOCK 1854
- 275. ii. Buddie GOUDELOCK 1856 -
- 276. iii. **Margaret D. GOUDELOCK** 1859 1910 m. **C. T. MABRY**
- 277. iv. Samuel Davis GOUDELOCK 1860 ?; m. Belle WHITLOCK
- 278. v. Walter Bookter GOUDELOCK 1866 1933; m. Vernie Wortharn GOUDELOCK
- +279. vi. **Adam Saffold GOUDELOCK** 1868 1958
- 280. vii. **Hannah Amanda GOUDELOCK** 1871 m. **Henry B. TATE** 1862 1916
- 281. viii. Catherine Elizabeth GOUDELOCK 1873 m1. W. ALLEN JEFFRIES; m2. Wallace T. AUSTELL
- **102.** Nancy Elmina GOUDELOCK (John Wilkins GOUDELOCK³, Milly², William¹) 1831 1880 m1. **James JEFFRIES**; m2. William R. LIPSCOMB
- 282. i. Nat JEFFRIES
- 283. ii. Sallie JEFFRIES m. Lum ROBERTS

This 1880 census appears to be Nancy Elmina GOUDELOCK and her second husband.

William R. LIPSCOMB Self M Male W 52 SC Farmer SC SC b. ca1828

Nancy E. LIPSCOMB Wife M Female W 49 SC Keeping House SC SC b. ca1831

Annie PETTY Other S Female W 55 SC House Keeping SC SC

Oliver WILLIAMS Other S Male B 23 NC Works On Farm NC NC

Source Information: Census Place **Limestone Springs, Spartanburg, SC**; Family History Library Film 1255240; NA Film Number T9-1240; Page Number 261D.

104. Caroline Millicent GOUDELOCK (John Wilkins GOUDELOCK³, Millicent "Milly"², William¹) b. 10/28/1835 at Union Co. SC, died 09/17/1919 Spartanburg Co. SC; m1. 12/07/1854 at Goudyville. Union County, S C **James Madison JACKSON** b. 09/16/1828 Rutherfordton, NC; d. 11/15/1866 Brazos Valley, TX; children:

+284. i. **Iris Albertine JACKSON** 1858--1936

Caroline Millicent GOUDELOCK m2. John Belton O. LANDRUM [TT p. 381]

107. Albertine (**Allie**) **Emelina GOUDELOCK** (John Wilkins GOUDELOCK³, Milly², William¹) 1842 – 1910 m. **William Smith LIPSCOMB** 1834 - 1898

- +285. i. **John Calvin LIPSCOMB** b. ca1862
- +286. ii. Selina Elmina LIPSCOMB b. ca1873
- +287. iii. **Pearl Albertine LIPSCOMB** b. ca 1867

- +288. iv. Carrie Jackson LIPSCOMB b. ca1868
- 289. v. **Wyatt McDowell LIPSCOMB** 1871 1895
- 290. vi. **Julian Woodruff LIPSCOMB** 1876 1931 m. **Kate NOBLE**

291. vii. Robert Cathcart LIPSCOMB 1881 -? m. Alice HAYNES

1880 Census

Wm. S. LIPSCOMB Self M Male W 46 SC Hotel Keeper SC SC

Albertine E. LIPSCOMB Wife M Female W 35 SC Keeping House SC SC

John C. LIPSCOMB Son S Male W 18 SC Clerk In Hotel SC SC

Oscar LIPSCOMB Son S Male W 15 SC At Home SC SC [not listed above, may have d. young]

Pearl A. LIPSCOMB Dau S Female W 13 SC At Home SC SC Carrie J. LIPSCOMB Dau S Female W 12 SC At Home SC SC

Wzatt M. LIPSCOMB Son S Male W 9 SC At Home SC SC Salina E. LIPSCOMB Dau S Female W 7 SC At Home SC SC Julien W. LIPSCOMB Son S Male W 5 SC At Home SC SC 7 others, either guests or emploees.

Source Information: Census Place Spartanburg, Spartanburg, SC; Family History Library Film 1255240; NA Film Number T9-1240; Page Number 26A

108. Sarah Werden GOUDELOCK (John Wilkins GOUDELOCK³, Milly², William¹) 1845 – 1926 m1. Smith LIPSCOMB 1840 -; children:

- 292. i. Eva LIPSCOMB
- 293. ii. Lillie LIPSCOMB
- 294. iii. Kate LIPSCOMB
- 295. iv. **Birdie LIPSCOMB**
- 296. v. Allie LIPSCOMB
- 297. vi. Wade Hampton LIPSCOMB

112. John William Davis GOUDELOCK (John Wilkins GOUDELOCK³, Milly², William¹) 1854 – 1927 m. **Ida Vienna JEFFRIES** 1861 - 1928-; children:

- +298. i. Malcolm Jeffries GOUDELOCK
- +299. ii. Christine GOUDELOCK
- 300. iii. Louise GOUDELOCK
- 301. iv. Esther GOUDELOCK m. (Rev) William A. HAFNER
- 302. v. Polly (Mary) GOUDELOCK
- 303. vi. Helen Jeffries GOUDELOCK
- +304. vii. William Jeffries GOUDELOCK
- +305. viii. John Jeffries GOUDELOCK
- +306. ix. Jeanne Neeley GOUDELOCK

113. Mary Jane WILKINS (James Russell³, Robert "Robin"2, William¹) b. 02/22/1844 Spartanburg Co. SC, d. 02/05/1943 Spartanburg Co. SC; m. 02/17/1861 **Nathan (nmn) LIP-SCOMB** b. 07/20/1839 Spartanburg Co. SC, d. 10/07/1916; parents of:

+307 i. **Victor Holmes LIPSCOMB** 1886--1965 [TT p. 207]

- 114. Elizabeth Marauda AUSTELL (William W. AUSTELL,³ Jane WILKINS Austell,² William¹) m. 17 Jan. 1856 Campbell Co. GA George T CAMP; Campbell Co GA Book B. http://www.rootsweb.com/~gacampbe/Campbell_Book_B.html George T. CAMP in 1850 census, Campbell Co. GA; House-
- George T. CAMP in 1850 census, Campbell Co. GA; House hold #459
- **459 1 Bartlett William M.** 36 M Farmer 2300 NC enumerated October 02 1850; page 436A; line 11
- **459 2 Bartlett Denicy** 38 F NC enumerated October 02 1850; page 436A; line 12
- **459 3 Camp George T.** 19 M Student GA Attended School enumerated October 02 1850; page 436A; line13
- 1850 census, Campbell Co. GA Household #5 These are probably parents of George T CAMP, note repetition of females named Latisha.
- 5 1 **Camp Thomas** 50 M Farmer 3500 GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 28
- 5 2 **Camp Latisha** 47 F SC enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 29
- 5 3 **Camp Thomas J.** 20 M Farmer GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 30
- 5 4 **Camp Benjamine F.** 18 M Farmer GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 31
- 5 5 **Camp Elisha** 15 M GA August 06 enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 32
- 5 6 Camp Wilson L. 13 M GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 33
- 5 7 Camp Jane 12 F GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 34
- 5 8 **Camp Permelia** 10 F GA Attended School enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 35
- 5 9 **Camp Latisha** 8 F GA Attended School enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 36
- 5 10 **Camp Jonathan** 6 M GA Attended School enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 37
- 5 11 Camp Elen 4 F GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 38
- 5 12 **Camp Martha** 2 F GA enumerated August 06 1850; page 402A; line 39
- This **1880 Census**, probably contains the family although Elizabeth M. apparently was deceased and the middle initial (T. above and L. below was misread either in the census or in the marriage record.
- **G. L. CAMP** Self W Male W 49 GA *Physician* GA GA b. ca1831
- William CAMP Son S Male W 20 GA Farming At Home GA GA b. ca1860
- **George W. CAMP** Son S Male W 20 GA Farm Laborer GA GA b. ca1860
- Mary C. CAMP Dau S Female W 16 GA Keeping House GA GA b. ca1864
- **Adele D. CAMP** Dau S Female W 13 GA Keeping House GA GA b. ca1867
- Lititia CAMP Dau S Female W 11 GA At School GA GA b. ca1869
- Francis M. CAMP Dau S Female W 8 GA At School GA GA b. ca1872

- Cary E. CAMP Dau S Female W 1 GA At Home GA GA b. ca1879
- Source Information: Census Place *District 1165*, *Campbell*, *Georgia*; Family History Library Film 1254137; NA Film Number T9-0137; Page Number 605C
- 308. i. **William CAMP** b. ca1860
- 309. ii. **George W. CAMP** b. ca1860
- 310. iii. **Mary C. CAMP** b. ca1864
- 311. iv. **Adele D. CAMP** b. ca1867
- +312. v. Leticia June CAMP (10/28/1869--07/16/1906)
- 313. vi. **Francis M. CAMP** b. ca1872
- 314. vii. Cary E. CAMP b. ca1879
- 116. Ophelia Maude AUSTELL (William W. AUSTELL,³ Jane WILKINS Austell,² William¹) b ca 1843 m. **James M. GORMAN**, b. ca1840 probably in Fulton County GA after the Civil War, and moved to Alabama; 1855 Tax Digests Campbell County GA, dist. 733 Alfred AUSTELL, guardian for Elizabeth M., Letitica J., & Ophelia M. AUSTELL returned taxes for them.
- 1880 census James W. GORMAN & Ophelia Maud AUSTELL Gorman
- **J. M. GORMAN** Self M Male W 40 GA Farmer GA GA b. ca1840
- **O. M. GORMAN** Wife M Female W 37 GA Keeping House GA GA b. ca1843
- 315. i. **Maud GORMAN** Dau S Female W 10 GA GA GA b. ca1870
- 316. ii. **Alfred GORMAN** Son S Male W 7 GA GA GA b. ca1873
- 317. iii. **William C. GORMAN** Son S Male W 6 GA GA GA b. ca1874
- 318. iv. **Frank GORMAN** Son S Male W 3 AL GA GA b. ca1877
- 319. v. **Katie GORMAN** Dau S Female W 2 AL GA GA b. ca1778
- 320. vi. **Hugh GORMAN** Son S Male W 10M AL GA GA b. ca1879

Source Information: *Census Place Kellys Creek, Shelby, Alabama*; Family History Library Film 1254031; NA Film Number T9-0031; Page Number 340B

Those Were the Days before The Civil War!

p. 2 BIRMINGHAM POST APRIL 6, 1938

At 95, Mrs. Gorman Recalls The Time When She Was A Belle Of The Old South; But She Lost Her Pretty Dresses When Sherman Came Through

Photo Caption: "Mrs. J. M. Gorman plays the piano at 95 . . Ophelia AUSTELL was the belle of the ball at 18"

Ophelia Austell was belle of many a ball in Georgia in the days when frothy masses of hoop skirts bobbed and whirled through

Terrell Trails

a new dance, the Virginia Reel, and candlelight smoothed a soft sheen over bare shoulders and dancing clusters of curls.

Southern society was at its gayest when blond coquettish **Ophelia** was a favorite of circles in and around Atlanta, [GA.]

And now she is the widow of **James M. GORMAN** and three times a great grandmother. She celebrated her 95th birthday on Jan 12. [1938]

Today, the waxy transparence of age has supplanted the rosy bloom of her teens, but Mrs. Gorman is still fastidious about her appearance and pays much attention to the arrangement of her little black shawl as she used to pay to voluminous skirted frocks and beribboned parasols.

When Sherman Marched

She has lived for 10 years with her daughter, **Mrs. S. J. Strock** at 5300 fifth Ave South for she can no longer run the household of her family estate near Atlanta.

Largely isolated from the world by failing eyesight and almost total deafness, she finds comfort in memories.

"I was 18 when the war started," she begins, her voice quavering but her words unfaltering.

"I was just out of a very fine ladies finishing school and had the biggest wardrobe of pretty dressed you ever did see. But when SHERMAN came through Georgia and we all had to refugee, I lost a trunk load of them. I always wondered what became of my pretty dresses."

Still Plays Piano

Dimity and organdy and crinoline she recalled gave way to homespun dresses when the Confederacy's last stand necessitated emergency measures. Ophelia made her own dresses and decorated them with buttons made from pieces of gourd shell.

"We knitted socks and made shirts for the boys," she continued. "We sent them fruit too and gave concerts to raise money for them"

Mrs. Gorman sang at those concerts. She played the piano too – songs like "The Girl I Left Behind Me," "Brown's March," and "Dixie."

And she can still play the piano too. One hand is partially paralyzed and her little gold-rimmed spectacles are not much help when it comes to distinguishing the ivory keys, but determination to demonstrate her ability keeps her at it.

Yankee Died on Lawn

But she does this seldom now and lives mostly in the clearly recalled past, remembering when that handsome, young Yankee soldier mortally wounded, died on the front lawn of her family estate, and when she hid 200 hams from the Yanks under the apples in the garret, leaving but two on top for a decoy to make the invaders think they had exhausted the cache.

Memories and dreams are with her constantly. Family affairs sometimes tire her, and age makes her hypersensitive to unpleasant weather, but she steadfastly looks forward to reaching a century of living. [TT p. 96]

119. Leila AUSTELL b. ca 1867; married 1881 Albert Edwards THORNTON

Children:

321. i. Alfred A. THORNTON

322. ii. Albert E., THORNTON Jr.

323. iii. Jane THORNTON.

ALBERT EDWARDS THORNTON

By Bernard SUTTLER in *Men of Mark in Georgia, Vol. 5* edited by William J Northern, ex-governor, pub. 1907-1911; p. 189--193

Albert Edwards THORNTON was born in LaGrange, Ga., October 3, 1853, and died at his residence in Atlanta, April 2, 1907. In his forceful personality, his superb physique and



Albert Edwards THORNTON Father of TERRELL/AUSTELL Descendants

charming address, Mr. Thornton exhibited many traits of his long line of distinguished ancestry. His mother, Martha CULBERSON, was the granddaughter of Governor, Stephen HEARD. Through her he was connected with many of Georgia's most prominent families, and closely related to the CULBERSONS, father and son, who have for thirty years represented Texas in Congress and filled the gubernatorial chair of the Lone Star State.

Through his Virginia father, he was connected with many of the best families of that State, notably CARTERS the LEES, the WASHINGTONS, and the THORNTONS.

The Thornton family is a very old one in England. There are at least twenty-nine places in that country which bear the name of

which sixteen are in Yorkshire, which was the principal of the Thorntons. In the Domesday Book, these places were called Torentun. In the Hundred Rolls of 1273, the name was put down as de Thorneton in Yorkshire, and Thorntone in Cambridgeshire. The family is now most numerous in Northumberland, though largely represented in Yorkhire, Rutland, Lancashire and Leicestershire. The original meaning of the name was the "tun"-homestead enclosed-by or situated near hawthorns, and the surname was given to one who had his residence at such a "thorn tun."

About 1640, **William THORNTON**, Gentleman, of Yorkshire, England settled in York county, Virginia. He moved thence Glouchester county, and four miles northwest of Gloucester established his home, called "The Hills," after the ancestral home in England. He had large landed estates in Stafford county where he died at a ripe old age. He is buried in Stafford county, and his arms are emblazoned on his tomb.

He founded a large and influential family, destined to take a prominent part in the building up of the Old Dominion, and spreading over many of the Southern and Western States, notably Kentucky, Illinois, Indiana, Georgia, Alabama, and California, where they have ever stood as examples of the highest type of citizenship. His second son, Francis, married Alice, daughter of Captain SAVAGE. They had eight children. Their fifth child, Francis the second, born 1680, settled at Snow Creek, near Fredericksburg, in 1703. He was Burgess from Spottsylvainia county, and father of the Fall Hill Thorntons. He married Mary TALIAFERRO. Their three sons, Colonel Francis the third, Colonel Reuben, and Colonel John, married respectively Frances, Elizabeth and Mildred GREGORY, daughters of Mildred WASHINGTON (aunt and godmother of the President) and Roger GREGORY. Colonel Francis the third was. Colonel in the Colonial Army in 1742, and a member of the House of Burgesses in 1745. He died at the age of thirty, leaving a family of six children. His eldest daughter, Mildred, married Charles WASHINGTON, youngest brother of the President, and his youngest son, John, married at Mount Vernon after the Revolution, Jane WASHINGTON, a niece of the President. William, son of Colonel Francis THORNTON the third and Frances GREGORY, his wife, married Martha STUART. Their son **John** married Miss **LEE**, of the **Robert LEE** family. Their son William married Mary CARTER, a descendant of Robert (King CARTER) and his wife Bettie Landon WIL-LIS. They moved to Washington, Wilkes county, Georgia; afterwards to Harris county. Their son Thomas THORNTON married Martha CULBERSON and moved to Troup county, where be become a leading citizen of LaGrange. He was the largest slaveowner in this wealthy county. Here his son Albert Edwards THORNTON was born, in 1853. He was named for his maternal uncle-in-law, Gen. J. W. B. EDWARDS, a distinguished soldier in the Mexican War.

Mr. THORNTON was educated at the University of Georgia, and was a member of the class of 1873. Upon leaving college he returned to his home at LaGrange and engaged in cotton planting. Even at that early day in his history, when barely twenty-one years old, he was attracted to the possibilities of cottonseed, the oil of which was then beginning to attract attention. His business judgment, so pronounced in later life, told him that

there was a great field here for legitimate exploitation and he became enthused over the great wealth that could be added to the Southern States by the development of this part of the cotton crop which had been hitherto wasted.

He threw himself into the business with immense energy and mastered it in all its details. In 1882 he moved to Atlanta and built the first Atlanta oil mill. He became one of the pioneers in the cotton oil trade, and did as much towards the building up of that immense industry as any other one man, and possibly more. In addition to his interests in Atlanta, he became president of the oil mills at Elberton and Milledgeville, and for many years served as president of the Georgia State Crushers Association. He also became president of the Interstate Crushers Association, an organization which directs the entire industry and covers the large soap and packing interests of the United States and which, with its seven hundred and fifty members at the time of his death, represented a capital of one hundred million dollars. So great has been the development of this industry that it is now said if the entire seed output of the country could be utilized, it would represent a value equal to one-fourth the value of the lint cotton of the country. Even as it is, with the large reservations that have to be made for planting seed, the product of the oil mills of the country represent in their finished commercial state a value of about twenty per cent of the lint cotton crop, and it now means an addition of approximately one hundred million dollars a year to the cotton belt.

Succeeding as he did in his own peculiar industry, he naturally attracted attention of other capable business men with whom he came in contact, and on account of the capital which he commanded, and his business judgment, he was called upon to serve as a director of the Seaboard Air Line Railway, the Atlanta and West Point Railway, in the Atlanta Home Insurance Company, in the Georgia Railway and Electric Company, the Southern States Mutual Insurance Company, and the Atlanta National Bank. The last named institution, the oldest and largest bank in Atlanta, was served by him as a director and vice-president for a period of twenty-five years, and during its history the bank has never had a more highly valued member upon its directory nor one who gave it better service.

In 1881 Mr. **THORNTON** was married to Miss **Leila AUSTELL**, a daughter of Gen. **Alfred AUSTELL**, who was identified for many years with the early history of Atlanta, and during his life was regarded as the ablest financier in Georgia. Mr. Thornton's home life was ideal. His home was the center of culture and refinement. He was an unrivaled host, dispensing generous hospitality which, combined with his pleasant personality, his ready wit, his perfect tact and his rare gift as a raconteur, made a visit to his home one of delight to his guests. As a husband and father he was all that any man could be, illustrating an example of pure devotion to his family and upholding high ideals in every way.

He was a member of all the leading business and social organizations of the city. A charter member of the Chamber of Commerce, the Piedmont Driving Club, and the Capital City Club, serving as vice-president of the last named club when it was organized.

In business a strong man of the highest capacity, he was pleasant and courteous in all his dealings with every one, from the humblest up, and it is a matter of knowledge among those who knew him well that at no time would he have taken advantage of the needs or distresses of competitors, and it was one of the rules of his life to give everybody absolute justice in his business dealings.

Mr. Thornton's sound business judgment was not confined to his own business nor even to, the institutions with which he was connected outside of that. He found his greatest recreation in planting and clearly saw the need for an improvement in Southern methods of dealing with stock and for an increase in the live stock industry of the section. He studied Bermuda grass just as he had cotton seed, and became enthusiastic over the possibilities of that grass as a means of enriching the Southern farms and planters.

The destruction of his home by fire, with the exertion connected therewith, precipitated an attack of heart failure that resulted in his death on April 2, 1907. He left a widow and three children, two sons and a daughter, **Alfred A., Albert E., Jr.,** and **Jane THORNTON**.

The Atlanta Journal of April 3 said editorially, "He is mourned by a host of sincere and devoted friends and there is not a walk in life in this progressive community which will not miss his kindly heart and, masterful hand." The Journal but expressed the truth in brief fashion, for everyone who knew Albert E. Thornton will bear testimony to the kindness of his heart, the strength of his hand in every enterprise he undertook, and soundness of his judgment. He was truly one of the great developers of Georgia, who served his generation well.

121. Cromwell Duncan WILKINS (William Terrell³ William² William¹) b.26 Nov 1837-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC m. **Mary** (b.1853?) Arkansas, USA; children:

324.. i. **Kansas T. WILKINS** (b.1873?) Kansas, USA) 325.ii. **Adaline WILKINS** (b.Oct 1874?) SC, USA)

326.iii. Mildred WILKINS (b.1877?) South Carollina, USA)

- **131.** Landrum Lee WILKINS (William Terrell³ William² William¹) b.28 Apr 1857-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC m.1878 Mattie H. (b.Nov 1861?) Arkansas, USA; children: 327.i. Landrum L. WILKINS (b.Aug 1889?) Texas, USA)
- **132. Boyce Earl WILKINS** (William Terrell³ William² William¹) b.28 Apr 1857-New Prospect, Spartanburg, SC, USA m. 9 Jun 1887 **Susan Elizabeth LITTLEJOHN** (b.16 Sep 1862-?, Spartanburg, SC, USA; children:

328.i. Lawrence L. WILKINS (b.Sep 1887?) Texas, USA) 329.ii. Robert Decater WILKINS (b.Aug 1889?) Texas,

330.iii. Ruth WILKINS (b.Jan 1892?) Texas, USA)

331.iv. James WILKINS (b.1896?) Texas, USA)

332.v. Jennie WILKINS (b.Feb 1896?) Texas, USA)

333.vi. **Ada WILKINS** (b.1902 ?) Texas, USA)

CONTINUED IN NEXT ISSUE.

CHANGES

Births, Marriages, Moves, Deaths You let us know: Who? When, Where?

Congratulations

Congratulations to #444 Mrs. **Melba Comba** (now **Martin**) who has informed us that she married Mr. **E. L. Martin** and they now reside at 609 West Gold Ave; Hobbs NM 88240; email: melba@valornet.com. We wish them many happy years.

New Addresses

#482

Mrs. **Mary Lynn Burglass** 5055 W. Panther Creek Dr #5306 The Woodlands, TX 77381

#523

Mr. **Paul Anderson** 3583 E. Trail Bluff Lane Boise ID 83716-7091

#578

Mr. Charles Shirah 5040 Forest Ridge Dr Hickory, NC 28602-9118

#641

Ms. **Deloris Wynne-Riley** 203 South Hunters Branch Shavano Park TX 78231-1208

#679

Mr. Alan S. Turrill 46840 Morningside Lane #106 Lexington Park MD 206356-2252

#161

Idaho State Historical Society 2205 Old Penitentiary Rd Boise, ID 83712

Welcome Back

#204

Mrs. **Margaret W. Ross** 9637 Blom Blvd Shreveport LA 7118

Terrell Trails

#208

Mrs. Judy Terrell

3781 County Road 126 Waterloo AL 35677-4121

#452

Mrs. Shirley P West 10401 Williams Rd Charlotte NC 28227-9005 swest31433@aol.com

#456

Mrs. Norma Barber Plank 624 Lake Carolyn Circle Lakeland FL 33813-1118 elp47@ij.net

#571

Karen S. Marable 40632 County Rd 439 Umatilla, FL 32784

#620

Mrs. Buford Oliver Coulson 1706 Oak Shade Dr

Sugar Land TX 77401- 6478

WELCOME LIFETIME MEMBER

#457

Mr. John Michael Terrell 5152 Libra Rd NE Rio Rancho NM 87144-5432

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS

#695

Mr. R. M. McKay Jr. 1110 Nashville Hwy Columbia TN 38401-2106 bobmckay@charter.net

#696

Ms. Carolyn S McCall 10481 FM 344 W Bullard TX 75757-8211

#697

Ms. Gail J Barbre 4249 S Victor Ave Tulsa OK 74105-4226

gbarbre@cox.net

#698

Dr. Fred Cain 201 N Hillcrest Blvd Troy AL 36081-1648 geezer43@bellsouth.net

#699

Mr. Paul Morris Terrell 1676 Bethel New Hope Rd Bethel OH 45106-8696

#700

Mrs. Janice D Terrell Martin 524 South Court Ave Gaylord MI 49735-1215 JaniceDeanTerrell@yahoo.com

#701

Ms. Lanell Matsumura 7117 Pochahontas St Panama City FL 32404-8512

Mrs. Mary Frances Thornton 3741 High Lonesome Road College Station TX 77845-9404 maryfrancesth@verizon.net

#703

Mr. Harry Miller England 1000 Vicars Landing H303 Ponte Veda FL 32082-3125

#704

Mr. Edward L Baugh 17262 Bell Creek Lane Livonia MI 48152-3289

#705

Mrs. Donna Lee Wilkinson Malek 23728 Woodhaven Pl Auburn CA 95602-8170

#706

Mr. David J. Terrell 5233 SW Hamilton St Portland OR 97221-2047 davidjterrell@msn.com

#707

Mr. Russell Rowe 8721 Brookstead Meadow Ct Charlotte NC 28215-8018 pambele@juno.com

#708

2009

Ms. Lea Foushee 5093 Keats Ave N Lake Elmo MN 55042-8508 lfoushee@nawo.org

#709

Ms. Tracey Thomas Rt 1 Box 81D Summersville MO 65571 happyheifer@msn.com

#710 Mrs. **Jo A GILLILAND** 105 S Viola St Milbank SD 57252-2151

#711 Mr **Thane Bennett Terrill** 293 Burns St Forest Hills NY 11375-6129

#712 **The Calaveras Genealogical Society** P O BOX 184 Angels Camp CA 95222-0184

#713 Ms. **Donna W Reina** P O Box 3006 Albuquerque NM 87190-3006

QUERIES

Limited to two per member per year & limited to 50 words each maximum.

Want info on **Elizabeth TERRILL** b. 1735-40 [NC?] d. after 1782 at Chowan Co. NC and her spouse **John "Renta" BAKER** b. 7 Oct. 1735 at Ashe Co. NC; d. 1820 at Ousley Co. KY; m. 5 Sep 1754 at Chowan Co. NC. I believe she was a niece of **Obediah TERRILL**. Her father may have been **Joseph** or **James**. She is probably related to Timothy TERRILL. #702 **Mary Frances Thornton**; 3741 **High Lonesome Rd**; College Station TX 77845.

I am searching for **Oliver J. FARROW** or **FARRAR**. He was b. about Dec. 1825 and d. after 12 June 1900 in Texas Co. MO. His dad, **John FARRAR** or **FARROW** was b. 1804 & d. before 1880. I'm not sure of his mother.

We are also looking for **Joseph William HENSON** b. about 1769; m. about 1794 **Rebecca Polly HEN-SON**, b. about 1774. Children: **Richard William**

HENSON b. 1795 d. 1864 m. between 1817 & 1819. Margaret Peggy BLAIR; m. Pauline E. WALKER b. April 9 1838 in Atlanta GA; d. July 14, 1899. Benjamin Franklin LANDRUM b. July 8 1865 in Rome GA m Dora Mae PAYTON. Can you help us out? Tina & Charlie Farrow; P O Box 453; Columbus KS 66725

I have not seen my g-grandfather, **Nicholas TER-RELL** in your list of Civil War Terrells. He enlisted 21 May 1861 at Beaver Dam Depot, VA; and was discharged 9 April 1865 at Appomattox, VA. His rank was Sergeant. He served in Capt. **WOOL-FOLK**'s company Virginia Light Artillery and in Capt **NELSON**'s Company, Virginia Light Artillery. #669 Mr. **J. Anthony Terrell; 101 Oneida Dr; Greenwich CT 06830**.

An addition for the list of Civil War TERRELLS in the last issue: **David Bliss TERRILL**; Co. K Illinois 116th Infantry. #644 Mrs. Freda Schneider; 4808 Greenwood Ln NW; Rochester MN 55901-2936. *Editor's Note:* Our list was gleaned from a web site much of which I assume was posted by descendants of the veterans. I sincerely apologize if I missed any. *DFB*

Dan,

Very sorry to learn of your recent illness and certainly hope you are completely recovered. Severe illness is certainly no fun and we have the experience to support that opinion.

Just received the Fall 2005 issue of Terrell Trails. Very good as usual. There is one item that suggested to me that some information I have may be of interest to some of the members. I have been involved with DNA projects for PONDER and THAMES and have done some research and work on the subject.

As you may remember my Grandmother THAMES was a TERRELL before marrying **Samuel Eli THAMES**. The *Thames-Tims Family Association* has an ongoing DNA project that has provided considerable information for many members. One of the most important results has been proof that the **THAMES**, **TIMS-TIMMS**, and **TIMBS** families are descendants of separate family lines. Anyone researching any of these names must look at any record of any of the spellings because of the errors of clerks

and census takers who created most of our early records. Many times 2 or 3 of the spellings will appear in a single deed or will. It has long been a question whether all were of a single origin or separate families. The DNA project has clearly proven that the THAMES and the TIMS are separate and distinct families. Time and some more participants will determine whether TIMS, TIMMS and TIMBS are the same or separate families.

Anyone interested in the information on this project should go to http://www.Thames-Tims.org. Click on DNA Project on the left side. This page will be of interest but after reading it one should click on Go to the Charts and Lineages Page then after reviewing that go back to the DNA Project page and click on Go to the FTDNA Project Page. Between the two are found results of individual DNA tests and lineage charts with a narrative explanation. The information should be of considerable interest to any Terrell and particularly those with spelling variants.

I hope you will find this of interest and help to members.

#7 Lee Ponder

My name is **Deborah Maryanne BROMLEY Nelson** b. Jan 18 1954, Toronto On, Canada. I presently live 1 hr. north of Toronto with my husband and son. My mother is **Sheila TERRELL Bromley** b. Mar 2 1934, Toronto, On, Canada m. and had 4 kids.

Her dad (my grandfather) was **David Wheeler TERRELL** b. Mar 25 1891 Woolwich, Kent, England; d. Oct 5 1962 Toronto, On, Canada; m. **Zilla May Belle THURMAN** m. Aug 4 1912 in Toronto, On, Canada

They had 9 children and 2 miscarriages.

- 1. Stephen TERRELL b. June 1913 d. June 1913
- 2. **Ellen Catherine TERRELL** b. 1914 d. about 1985
- 3. **David Stephen James TERRELL** b. Apr 26 1915- 90 yrs. old
- 4. **Agnes TERRELL** b. about 1916 d. ca 1942
- 5. **Herbert Victor TERRELL** b. Nov 28 1917 d. Nov 5 2003
- 6. **Patricia TERRELL** b. Sep 2 1922 d. Jan 18 2003
- 7. **George Clayton TERRELL** b. Oct 29 1926 d. Jan 26 1988
- 8. **June Lillian TERRELL** b. Feb 21 1931 75 yrs old

9. **Sheila TERRELL** b. Mar 2 1934 - 72 yrs old His dad, my g-grandfather, was **Stephen Thomas TERRELL** b. about 1852 Woolwich, Kent, England, d. feb 1892 of TB in Woolwich, England; m. ca Mar 1874 Eliza Mary Ann MARTIN in Bethnal Green, Gr. London, England

They had 5 children.

- 1. **Henry Stephen TERRELL** b. ca1877 d. Mar 1881 Woolwich
- 2. **George William TERRELL** b. ca1879 d. Mar 1881 Woolwich
- 3. Bert TERRELL b. July 2 1882 Woolwich
- 4. **Agnes Emily E. TERRELL** b. ca June 1885 Woolwhich
- David Wheeler TERRELL b. Mar 25 1891 d. Oct 6 1962

After Stephen Thomas passed away at the age of 40, Eliza and her 3 surviving children immigrated to Canada in 1898. Eliza and her 7 yr old David Wheeler TERRELL settled in Toronto, On Can. Granduncle **Bert TERRELL** m. **Edith Harriet CHARLTON** and they had their 1st 4 children in Toronto.

- 1. **Albert Stephen TERRELL** b. Apr 10 1906 Toronto, Canada d. feb 1 1961 San Diego, CA
- 2. Florence Edith Agnes TERRELL b. Sep 8 1907 Toronto, d. ? CA
- 3. **Delta B. H. TERRELL** b. ca1910 in Toronto, assumed d. in San Diego, CA
- 4. **Gertrude A. TERRELL** b. ca 1912 Toronto, assumed d. in San Diego, CA

The family settled in USA in San Diego, CA where 3 more children arrived

- 5. U. S. TERRELL b. Aug 31 1913 San Diego, d. Feb 6 1974 San Diego
- 6. Mary L TERRELL b. Nov 17 1916 in San Diego
- 7. Evelyn B TERRELL b. abt1921 in San Diego

Grandaunt Agnes Emily E TERRELL m. Bert BERNARD and they also moved to San Diego CA. They were childless. Later, they moved to Florida where Bert Bernard died, so Agnes went back to San Diego to live with her brother Bert and Edith. Unhappy there, she came back to Canada and lived with her other brother, David Wheeler TERRELL and Zilla and died in Toronto a few years later.

This is all I have been able to find on the TERRELL's from England to the USA. I have not found any of Bert and Edith's 7 children's marriages or children

born to them after that!! I assume that they all had children -- and perhaps large families which would grow my TERRELL family tree quite a bit.

I hope someone from the family reads this note and can connect me up with a descendent of them to be able to give me more recent data. and in exchange, I can give them more ancestry on the TERRELL side back from my g-grandfather. Regards, **Debbie**; we3nelsons@sympatico.ca

DEAF T*R*Ls

By Dan Brinson from

http://www.deafbiographies.com/ Search by surname & soundex

TERREL, James; School Admission; 1856; Kentucky School for the Deaf, Danville, Kentucky; County of Residence: Nelson. Age 19. Years in School: 4. Discharged: 1860; Cause of deafness: congenital. Source of information: Fay, Edward Allen, ed., *Histories of American Schools for the Deaf, 1817-1893*, vol. 1, (Washington, DC: Volta Bureau, 1893), p. 54 (Kentucky School for the Deaf). Date entered: 2004-01-30 by: acrow

TERRELL, James H.; School Admission 22 Oct 1844 Indiana School for the Deaf, Indianapolis, Marion Co, Indiana; Post Office: Columbus, Bartholomew Co. Correspondent: **John H. TERRELL**; Cause of deafness: [blank]. Age at Admission: 15. Comments: "Died at the Asylum May 15, 1847 from a hemorrhage of the stomach"

Source of information: Indiana School for the Deaf Register of Pupils, 1844-1910, Indiana State Archives, Indianapolis, p. 4. entered: 2004-01-01 by: acrow

TERRILL, Jas. H.; 1870 Indianapolis, IN Among the first students to die at the Indiana School for the Deaf, Terrill's body was unclaimed and originally buried in the cemetery on the institution's grounds. The body was removed to a special deaf school burying ground at Crown Hill Cemetery in Indianapolis in 1870. Source of information: *Indiana School for the Deaf, 1843-1994, Sesquicentennial: A Commemorative Yearbook*. Indianapolis, IN: The Indiana School for the Deaf Alumni Association, 1994, p. 43. entered: 2004-01-01 by spiper

TERRILL, Patsy; School Admission 1825 Kentucky School for the Deaf, Danville, Kentucky; County of Residence: Garrard. Source of infor-

mation: Fay, Edward Allen, ed., "Histories of American Schools for the Deaf, 1817-1893," vol. 1, (Washington, DC: Volta Bureau, 1893), p. 40 (Kentucky School for the Deaf). entered 2004-01-22 by acrow

Tirril, Martha; School Attendance 1854 Fulton, MO; On the list of pupils in the institution during the last two sessions, and up to the 25th of December 1854. From Callaway Co., MO. Source of information: *Report of the Commissioners of the Deaf and Dumb Asylum*, with Accompanying Reports, to the Eighteenth General Assembly. Jefferson City, MO: James Lusk, Public Printer, 1855. Page 18. entered 2004-08-27 by spiper.



Thelma and I attended a George Washington's Birthday luncheon with members of the 33d Battalion of our militia organization (I'm in the 23d Battalion) at the National Guard Armory, Lexington, Va., on 18 February. Don

Thelma and Don C. Terrill are the couple in the foreground of the photo. *DFB*